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Sammanfattning 
Idag förväntas IT-konsulter kunna utföra en större variation av arbetsuppgifter och besitta 
kunskap inom fler tekniska områden än någonsin tidigare. Då komplexiteten inom IT-
industrin tydligt trappats upp,  en komplexitet som konsulterna förväntas kunna hantera bra,  
har det blivit allt viktigare för varje konsult att arbeta effektivt och därmed bidra till IT-
konsultföretagens totala effektivitet. Denna studie undersöker därför hur den interna 
effektiviteten inom IT-konsultföretag skulle kunna ökas och hur företagens ledare bör agera 
för att öka effektiviteten kortsiktigt som långsiktigt. 
 
Vår studie bygger på en fallstudie baserad på 17 intervjuer och två workshops genomförda på 
ett svenskt IT-konsultföretag lokaliserat i Stockholm, samt på tre externa intervjuer och en 
kontinuerlig och iterativ litteraturstudie. 
 
Den interna effektiviteten inom IT-konsultföretag skulle kunna ökas genom förbättring av de 
individuella aktiviteterna anslutna till deras organisationsrutiner. De individuella aktiviteterna 
som indikerar störst potential för ökad intern effektivitet är de lågt prioriterade aktiviteterna; 
individuella aktiviteter som konsulterna tenderar att prioritera lägre, vilket ofta resulterar i att 
aktiviteterna förskjuts. Dessa aktiviteter är genomförda mer ineffektivt än andra individuella 
aktiviteter är på grund av fyra gemensamma rotorsaker: (1) bristande strukturkapital, (2) 
bristfälligt stöd av organisationskulturen, (3) otillräckliga kommunikationspolicys, and (4) 
brist på incitament. 
 
Denna studie tillhandhåller därtill konkreta åtgärder för hur detta kan hanteras kortsiktigt som 
långsiktigt av gruppledarna respektive ledningsgruppen i IT-konsultföretag. 
 

Nyckelord: KIBS, IT-konsultföretag, effektivitet, organisationsrutiner.  
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Abstract 
Today’s IT consultants are expected to carry out an increasing variety of tasks and possess 
knowledge within more technology areas than previously. As the complexity within the IT 
industry evidently is stepping up and the consultants are expected to manage this complexity 
well, it becomes more crucial than ever for each consultant to work efficiently and contribute 
to the IT consultancy firms’ overall efficiency. This research therefore investigates how the 
internal efficiency within IT consultancy firms could be increased as how the firms’ leaders 
should act in order to enhance the efficiency in the short and long run. 
 
Our research is based on a case study of 17 interviews and two workshops performed at a 
Swedish IT consultancy firm located in Stockholm, as well as three external interviews and a 
coherent and iterative literature review. 
 
The internal efficiency within IT consultancy firms could be increased by improving their 
individual activities attached to their organisational routines. The individual activities 
indicating the greatest potential to increase the internal efficiency are the low-prioritised 
activities - individual activities that consultants tend to prioritise lower, which often results in 
postponement of the activities. Why these activities are performed more inefficiently than 
other individual activities are due to four common root causes: (1) insufficient structural 
capital, (2) insufficient cultural support, (3) poor communication policies, and (4) lack of 
incentives. 
 
Concrete actions for how this could be operated in the short as well as the long run, are 
provided by this research. Its managerial implications are therefore directed towards the team 
managers as well as top management within IT consultancy firms. 
 
Key words: KIBS, IT consultancy firm, efficiency, organisational routines. 
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ABBREVIATIONS & DEFINITIONS 
 

Abbreviations 
BI:  Business Integration 
CRM:  Customer Relationship Management 
KIBS: Knowledge-Intensive Business Services 

Definitions 
KIBS: Private companies or organisations that rely heavily on professional knowledge, i.e., 
knowledge or expertise related to a specific (technical) discipline or (technical) functional-
domain to supply intermediate products and services that are knowledge based. (Muller & 
Doloreux, 2007, p. 64) 
  
Efficiency: The degree of goal achievement in relation to use of resources. (Jacobsen & 
Thorsvik, 2013, p. 43) 
  
Organisational routines: Repetitive and recognisable patterns of interdependent actions 
carried out by multiple actors. (Feldman & Pentland, 2003, p. 95) 
  
Individual activities: Interdependent actions that make up the repetitive and recognisable 
pattern of an organisational routine and that is carried out by one single individual. (Own 
definition, 2016, based on Feldman & Pentland, 2003, p. 95) 
  
Low-prioritised activities: Interdependent, individual activities in repetitive and recognisable 
patterns that make up organisational routines, and that are each carried out by one single 
person. It is activities that employees tend to prioritise lower, which often results in 
postponement of the activity. (Own definition, 2016)  
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1 INTRODUCTION 
___________________________________________________________________________ 
  
In this introductory chapter the background and problematisation for this research are 
presented, followed by its purpose and corresponding research questions. These research 
questions aim to altogether answer the main research question in order to fulfil the purpose 
of the research. Delimitations, limitations and contribution to research are thenceforth 
discussed, followed by an illustration and discussion about the thesis outline. 
___________________________________________________________________________ 

1.1 Background 
In today’s IT industry there are common expectations in the IT consultants to be able 
carrying out an increasing variety of tasks as the complexity of the industry evidently has 
stepped up (Joshi, Kuhn & Niederman, 2010). They are similarly expected to possess 
knowledge in more technology areas than earlier, as well as being right on top with newly 
emerged trends and programs (Joshi, Kuhn & Niederman, 2010). By performing various 
tasks such as idea generation, project management and support, they help companies and 
organisations in solving their business related IT technology problems (Djavanshir & Agresti, 
2007). 
  
IT consultancy firms are by Miles (2005) classified as KIBS firms, meaning that they provide 
their clients with deeper knowledge, although he also slightly distinguishes IT consultancy 
firms from KIBS when stating that IT consultancy firms provide their clients with more of an 
alternative source of knowledge than other industries do. According to him they more 
commonly offer their clients an entire spectrum of services - such as forming IT-strategies, 
coding websites, as well as creating and integrating new IT applications and systems.  
 
The IT consultancy industry is furthermore more novel than other technical consulting 
industries, which implies that their clients often have less knowledge in what exactly their 
organisations need, and also where in their organisations the assistance of the consultants 
should be applied (Hammarström, Engwall & Lagergren, 2012). 
  
This client-oriented way of the consultants to work implies that external work become more 
prioritised than the internal; the more effort a consultant make for the internal work, the less 
effort can be made in solving its clients’ problems (Hammarström, Engwall & Lagergren, 
2012). Consequently, investments in developing internal work are hard to motivate as they 
often are predicted to deteriorate the firm’s short term results (Hammarström, Engwall & 
Lagergren, 2012). However, this kind of investments is required for the firms to not be too 
dependent of the individuals as well as to increase the firm’s overall efficiency in the long run 
(Hammarström, Engwall & Lagergren, 2012). In today’s fierce competition within the IT 
consultancy industry, improved efficiency is always desirable (Garzón & Pellicer, 2009), and 
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there is a belief saying that companies not continuously working in increasing their efficiency 
sooner or later will be eliminated in the markets they operate in (Mouzas, 2006). 
  
How IT consultancy firms decide to counter this constant need in increased efficiency, is 
heavily reliant on how their organisations are structured and coordinated; the various main 
focuses and ways of coordinating will therefore affect how this is done (Alvesson & 
Sveningsson, 2012). The organisations then need to construct their organisational routines to 
counter these conditions well (Feldman & Pentland, 2003). Organisational routines make up a 
particularly crucial part of an organisational structure, since a lot of the work performed by an 
organisation is performed through various organisational routines (Feldman, 2000). These 
routines are by Feldman and Pentland (2003, p. 95) further defined as repetitive and 
recognisable patterns of interdependent actions carried out by multiple actors; meaning that 
they involve several different actions operated by several persons in the organisation. 
Routines are more generally predefined ways of doing things and are often presented as 
guidance or by being prescriptive in the organisation (Olsson, 2015). These routines are 
especially useful when an organisation wants to exert control and thereby calls for 
coordination, as they are easier to monitor and measure than non-routine behaviours are 
(Becker, 2004). 
  
To ensure an increased efficiency, Becker (2004) states that organisational routines are most 
efficient in its relational coordination, as they enhance interactions among the participants, 
which impact the efficiency the most. Organisational routines arise from the interplay of 
individual activities, interests and tasks (Becker, 2004). It is also seen as either necessary or 
good to develop organisational routines for some particular tasks to be performed, and 
thereby ensure efficiency and quality in those operations (Olsson, 2015). Over time as the 
organisation is learning, the organisational routines evolve and serve as an organisational 
memory (Eriksson-Zetterqvist, Kalling & Styhre, 2015). Organisational routines are for sure 
repetitive patterns of interdependent actions that not change much significantly from one 
iteration to another, however it is evident that the routines evolve as the organisation changes 
(Feldman, 2000). 
  
Once again, organisational routines are defined as repetitive and recognisable patterns of 
interdependent actions carried out by multiple actors (Feldman & Pentland, 2003, p. 95); 
whereas the actions being interdependent are carried out by one single person (Feldman & 
Pentland, 2003). This research refers to those actions as individual activities; which can be 
seen as the individual level of analysis for the organisational routines. 

1.2 Problematisation 
Due to the increasing expectations on the competences possessed by the individual IT-
consultants, and so also a higher demand for efficiency within the IT consultancy firms, 
organisational routines becomes challenging to manage and align to the firm’s needs. This, in 
spite of the fact that the organisational routines in several cases are determinant for the 
organisations to retain their market positions and to secure new ones. The consultants are the 
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main generators of income for the IT consultancy firm, and the challenge in making the 
organisational routines more efficient becomes even more present in each consultant’s work 
as well. For the consultants, it is crucial that their individual activities are performed efficient 
in order to contribute to the organisation’s internal efficiency as a whole. 

1.3 Purpose 
The purpose of this research is to investigate how the internal efficiency within IT 
consultancy firms could be increased. Internal efficiency is of interest through the aspect of 
the consultancy firms’ tendency to focus on the chargeable external work. 
 
In order to investigate this from a leadership perspective and to find out how leaders could act 
in order to enhance internal efficiency within the IT consultancy firm, individual activities are 
the main focus of this research. This positioning of the research was made during the pre-
study, which concluded that the individual activities attached to the organisational routines 
were seen as problematic. 
 
The research is therefore further investigating how individual activities could become more 
efficient and how it would affect a IT consultancy firm as a whole. Moreover, the leader 
aspects for how the internal organisational efficiency can be increased in the short, as well as 
the long run, are considered. 
  
The purpose is achieved through a case study performed at a Swedish IT consultancy firm 
XLENT Business Integration. 

1.4 Research questions 
The purpose of this research is fulfilled through the following main research question, which 
is operated through its four underlying research questions: 
 
Main: How could the internal efficiency within IT consultancy firms be increased? 
  

RQ1: Which individual activities within an IT consultancy firm indicate the greatest 
potential for increased efficiency? 

                    
RQ2: Which are the root causes for these activities to be inefficient? 

  
RQ3: How can the leaders within an IT consultancy firm act in order to enhance the 

efficiency within the organisation? 
  

RQ4: How can the organisational routines be managed in order to be sustainable? 
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1.5 Delimitations 
Several delimitations are defined in accordance to the scope of this master thesis work. The 
research is therefore delimited to IT consultancy firms operating in the Nordic markets. The 
case study, through which this research’s main empirics are gathered, is moreover defined 
within the scope. The use of benchmarking or more quantitative methods could have been 
other ways to investigate our research questions, but in that case with a different 
methodological approach and therefore with another resulting research quality. 
 
Furthermore, as the purpose is to investigate how the efficiency could be increased, we are 
aware of that the identified conclusions and implications may not be the only ones able to 
fulfil this research’s purpose. Most likely, there are ways in which the internal organisational 
efficiency in IT consultancy firms could be increased as well. However, we find our 
methodological approach the most suitable one for the scope of our research. 
 
Other delimitations for this research are based on its focus on internal efficiency and 
individual activities, therefore perspectives such as external efficiency are naturally 
deselected. 

1.6 Contribution to research 
Our research investigates individual activities, which is a phenomenon investigated in the 
context of organisational routines, however not as a phenomenon itself. 
 
The concept of KIBS is gaining an increasingly amount of attention, and is an area of 
research that is in need of more knowledge (Lemus, 2016). Furthermore, as the IT 
consultancy is dynamic it is in certain need of being investigated continuously (Lemus, 
2016). Literature concerning KIBS points out how the external focus in IT consultancy firms 
overrides the internal focus (Hammarström, Engwall & Lagergren, 2012). The literature 
concerning internal work within KIBS or IT consultancy firms is well-evolved, however 
literature concerning organisational routines in these setting is scarce and in need of 
improvement (Feldman & Pentland, 2003). 
 
The contribution of our research is the concept of low-prioritised routines and their 
categorisation, as well as root causes for their inefficiency. A further contribution is the 
managerial implications, where the general implications concern individual activities, a 
phenomenon in need of further investigation, as mentioned. Therefore, this research provides 
a contribution of literature kind. These findings contribute to the research as they to some 
extent can be generalised into other settings, especially within KIBS and IT consultancy, 
which is explained further in the Generalisability-section in 2.4 Quality of the research. 
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1.7 Thesis outline 
The outline of the thesis is shown in figure 1-1 and is presented further below.  
 

 
Figure 1-1. Thesis outline. 

 
The thesis is divided into twelve chapters, which in turn are grouped into five parts in order to 
group related chapter and facilitate the understanding of the report structure. 
  
The first part, Background to the research, includes the Introduction chapter and provides the 
background to the research, as well as problematisation, purpose, research questions, 
delimitations, limitations and conclusions. 
  
The second part, How the research was conducted, includes the Methodology. This chapter 
presents the methods that was used throughout the research. Ethical aspects as well as the 
quality of the research are furthermore also discussed. 
  
The third part, Context to the research, provides the reader with knowledge concerning the 
context in which the research was conducted. Firstly, the case company XLENT Business 
Integration AB is presented. Thereafter the reviewed literature that is relevant in order to 
understand the context further is presented. This includes the concepts of KIBS, IT 
consulting, routines and efficiency. 
  
The fourth part, Argumentation of the research, presents the argumentation of the analysis of 
the four research questions. Each argumentation is presented in a separate chapter and is an 
intertwined analysis of the empirics as well as additional supporting literature.  
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The fifth part, The conclusions of the research, summarises the conclusions of the research. 
Firstly, the main research question is answered. Moreover, the implications of the research as 
well as sustainability aspects are discussed, and finally, suggestions for future work is given. 
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2 METHODOLOGY 
___________________________________________________________________________ 
  
How the research was conducted is thoroughly explained in this methodology chapter. Our 
methodological approach in association with the research design, explain our strategy for 
how the methods used in this research aim to fulfil our purpose of investigating how the 
internal efficiency within IT consultancy firms could be increased. Each data gathering 
method is discussed more in detail, and thereafter, our ethical reflections as well as the 
quality of research and limitations are presented.  
___________________________________________________________________________ 

2.1 Methodological approach 
This research’s purpose is of an explorative character since previous scientific research 
concerning internal activities applied at KIBS firms is limited (Blomqvist & Hallin, 2015). 
Internal activities are, as mentioned in the introduction chapter, mainly investigated in the 
literature of organisational routines, and not as a concept itself. With an exploratory purpose 
we have aimed to rather search for patterns or ideas that can be evolved, than to test a certain 
hypothesis (Collis & Hussey, 2014).  
 
Initially we did not know exactly what we were searching for, and this exploratory purpose 
has therefore been combined with an inductive approach (Blomkvist & Hallin, 2015). Thus, 
this research has been developed from our empirical observations of the reality through our 
case study (Collis & Hussey, 2014). Findings from these observations have later on proved 
which theories that are of interest for our research, which in the end led our research to 
another theoretical field than we initially expected (Blomkvist & Hallin, 2015). 
 
We iteratively made use of previous literature considering these theoretical fields, as 
recommended by Collis & Hussey (2014). Thus, our understanding for our empirical findings 
increased. By iteratively going back and forth between the empirics and theory, we could 
gradually build our research on empirical observations supported by relevant theories.  
 
How our research was designed and structured to operate the purpose through this 
methodological approach is well explained in the following section. 
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2.2. Research design 
The structure for the research is illustrated in figure 2-1 together with the different 
phenomenon investigated as the research work progressed. Initially we started by conducting 
pre-study interviews at XLENT, which later were immersed through extended interviews 
there as well. These interviews altogether made up the structure for the two workshops with 
focus groups at XLENT BI and XLENT ITC. Three external interviews with experienced 
persons outside XLENT were held in parallel to these workshops to acquire an external 
perspective.  
 
Literature within the certain theoretical fields for this research was reviewed in parallel to the 
data gathering; data that was analysed continuously. This analysed data is supported by 
relevant theory making up the argumentations in which this research’s managerial 
implications are constructed. These briefly described parts of the research are explained more 
in detail below. 

 
Figure 2-1. Illustration of the research design and investigated phenomenon. 

  
Initially, the research aimed to focus on problematic processes at XLENT. But as more 
knowledge regarding organisational routines was gained, it evolved towards low-prioritised 
activities. This progression is better explained in the argumentation parts, as well as 
illustrated in figure 2-1 above. 

Literature review approach 
The theories used in this research was generated by the continuously gathered empirics as the 
research work progressed (Blomqvist & Hallin, 2015). Meaning that we observed the 
empirics and adjusted the research as well as chosen theories in accordance with what the 
empirics actually concerned. This is illustrated in figure 2-2. 
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Figure 2-2. The literature review continued throughout the research. 

 
Although we initially focused on the empirics, there is an importance in reading up broadly to 
understand what we investigated and to know how to position our research in relation to 
previous literature within the theory fields we dealt with. Theories supporting our research 
are presenting the latest research within our theoretical fields, and presented throughout the 
research report to support relevant arguments made. (Blomqvist & Hallin, 2015) 
  
The literature has been critically reviewed to ensure that this research is constructed on 
relevant theories and to better strengthen our final managerial implications. Furthermore, the 
literature used mainly originates from books and peer-review journals. Where the journals 
primarily were found at KTHB Primo and Google Scholar. Well cited, peer-reviewed 
journals as well as recently published material have been used as far as possible to increase 
the relevance and quality of the research. 
  
Our most common search words have been: KIBS, IT consultancy firm, organisational 
routines, efficiency, and combination of these. 
  
The reviewed literature is presented in the report in two ways. Firstly, the contextual 
literature is presented in Chapter 4 called How does organisational routines affect KIBS 
firm’s efficiency? This chapter presents existing literature relevant in the theoretical fields 
relevant to understand the context in which the phenomenon of individual activities has been 
investigated. In this chapter, concepts such as efficiency, organisational routines, KIBS and 
IT consultancy are presented. 
 
In the second way, literature got reviewed in order to better understand theories and concepts 
derived from the empirical findings, and thereby strengthen the analysis made. This literature 
is integrated throughout the argumentation chapters in Part IV, in which the research 
questions are answered. Theories and concepts presented here mainly concern the four 
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common root causes as well as leadership aspects. The literature review approach is 
summarised in figure 2-3.   
 
 

 
Figure 2-3. Illustration of the literature review approach. 

 
Throughout the research empirical data was gathered, mainly at XLENT, but also from 
external interviewees. The next sections aim to explained the methods used during the data-
gathering, starting with the pre-study interviews.  

Pre-study interviews at XLENT 
The first data gathering sessions for this research was the pre-study interviews, which is 
illustrated in figure 2-4. 

 

 
Figure 2-4. The Pre-study interviews at XLENT were the initial data gathering sessions. 
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These interviews were conducted to gain a fundamental understanding for our case company 
and to positioning this research. Twelve interviews were held with twelve consultants 
working at XLENT. By this stage we desired to find internal processes seen as problematic 
and with certain impact on each consultant’s efficiency. 
  
The interviewed consultants were chosen widely among employees at XLENT. New recruits, 
consultants, managers as well as the CEO were represented. As each interview aimed to gain 
knowledge about the interviewee’s personal opinions and thoughts, the interviewees has been 
semi-structured as proposed by Collis & Hussey (2014). Some questions were prepared in 
advance, whereas more questions were developed as the interviews progressed. Additionally, 
Collis & Hussey (2014) state that questions in semi-structured interviews do not have to be 
asked in the prepared order, neither does all questions have to be asked if the relevant 
information is obtained when asking another question (Collis & Hussey, 2014). 
  
In the interviews we sometimes realised that some questions were more or less relevant for 
the particular interviewee due to its position at XLENT, thus we either developed it further or 
removed it. The questions were not always asked in the prepared order if we realised that the 
interviewee started to walk on a path toward another question, or group of questions. 
However, in the end of each interview we screened the questions to see if there were any 
questions that not got replied. Most questions were moreover open, however some probes - 
questions asked in response - occasionally got used to gain more detailed information (Collis 
& Hussey, 2014). Examples of probes used are: “Can you give an example? and “Can you 
explain it more in detail?”. 
  
All interviews were conducted face-to-face with one interviewee in each interview, which 
Collis & Hussey (2014) state is useful for complex or sensitive questions. We were prepared 
for that the interviewees could be uncomfortable in discussing negative aspects of their 
employer, and this aspect was seen as relevant to consider when designing the interview 
questions. 
  
During the interviews the researchers took turns in interviewing and taking notes, which were 
taken as thoroughly as possible, with as well general answers as quotes. The questions and 
structure of the pre-study interviews are presented in Appendix 1.  
  
At the beginning of the interviews we instructed each interviewee that their answers would be 
anonymous, meaning that the interviewee would not be named in the research (Collis & 
Hussey, 2014). However, talking about the company's problematic processes might be 
difficult as some employees might feel disloyal towards the company and not dare to be 
completely honest. In order to prevent this, Collis and Hussey (2014) suggest to lead up to 
sensitive questions slowly. In our case this means that instead of only referring to problematic 
questions in a negative way, we asked the interviewees to talk about processes with potential 
room for improvement. However, as mentioned above, we did not feel that the interviewees 
were resistant to talk about XLENT’s weaknesses, instead we felt that they enjoyed talking 
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about what could be improved, and was proud of talking about XLENT’s strengths, which 
may have created a positive atmosphere during the interviews. 

Extended interviews 
Five extended interviews were additionally held at XLENT to acquire a deeper understanding 
for the problematic processes, which were identified as easily forgotten processes in the pre-
study. This is illustrated in figure 2-5. 
 

 
Figure 2-5. The Extended interviews at XLENT were built on the result of the pre-study 

interviews. 
  
The interviewees were solutions architects, developer leads and system developers. All with 
more than three years of experience within the IT consultancy industry. During these 
interviews the interviewee got instructed to brainstorm aligned with the structure presented in 
figure 2-6 below. A structure divided in two parts - Identification and Improvement. The 
Identification part in these interviews aims to identify and discuss problematic processes and 
routines by discussing the main topics What? and Why?, and the Improvement part aims to 
find ways to improve these processes and routines, by discussing the topics How? and 
Result? 
  
No other material was prepared in advance, however, follow up questions were asked 
continuously as the interviews progressed to fundamentally understand all parts of the issues 
discussed. These follow up questions require the interviewee to develop their answers more 
in-depth (Collis & Hussey, 2014), and thereby contribute to more motivated arguments and 
overall brainstorming results. 
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Figure 2-6. The structure of the extended interviews. 

  
Already after the first interview we realised that the main focus in these interviews should be 
the Identification part, and less effort should be made in the Improvement part, as we did not 
want them to design their own minor solutions of their lower prioritised processes, only argue 
for the reasons to them. The Improvement part is though still seen as important to keep in the 
structure as we find it important to hear what expectancies they have in eventual end results. 
 
These discussed thoughts were analysed and later on made up the structure for the upcoming 
workshops with focus groups at XLENT. More about these workshops are presented below. 

Workshops with focus groups at XLENT 
During the last phases of the research problematic processes have, during several steps, been 
narrowed down to low-prioritised routines. In order to examine these routines further and 
gain new insights regarding these routines, two workshops with focus groups were held at the 
XLENT. As illustrated in figure 2-7, they were held in parallel to the external interviews. 
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Figure 2-7. The workshops with focus groups at XLENT were in held parallel with the 

external interviews. 
  
The focus groups consisted of people who discussed the same phenomenon, and which 
during their work are involved in common situations (Collis & Hussey, 2014). During these 
workshops, the focus groups comprised employees at XLENT Consulting Group. The first 
workshop, hereafter referred to as WS1, was conducted with employees from XLENT BI. 
The second, hereafter referred to as WS2, with employees from XLENT ITC. None of the 
participants had participated in the previous interviews. This, since we wanted to gain 
completely new insights and wanted to mitigate the risk that the participants were influenced 
by previous ideas about our research. Additionally, the participants were chosen to give an as 
broad composition as possible in order to gain a broad perspective on ideas. The supervisor at 
XLENT helped to compose the groups as he has a greater insight about which employees 
would be suitable. The participants at WS1 were two consultants and one manager from 
different departments within Business Integration. The participants at WS2 were three 
consultants of which two had many years of experience from the IT consultancy industry and 
had been at XLENT for 3,5 years 0,5 years, and the third graduated from university 3 years 
ago and has been working at XLENT since then. 
  
We carefully thought about the size of the groups and who to include, as well as possible 
challenges that might occur during a focus group workshop (Blomkvist & Hallin, 2015). We 
decided to have rather small groups with three participants in each workshop, since there is a 
risk that not all participants can be active in the discussions if the group is too large (Collis & 
Hussey, 2014). This to ensure that all participants would be able to develop their ideas and 
thoughts deeply. 
  
The workshops were held by both researchers, and they were recorded and transcribed in 
order to let the researchers participate actively in the workshops without having to take notes, 
and still gain as much information as possible from the workshops. 
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The two workshops were structured slightly differently, however both of them were held 
during two hours. WS1 began with an introduction of the researchers and our research, and 
continued with a discussion about the two subjects: (1) Low-prioritised routines - Which are 
the causes? and (2) Low-prioritised routines in relation to XLENT’s efficiency. The structure 
of the workshop is presented in Appendix 2. The purpose of the first part was to gain as much 
information as possible regarding the root causes of the low-prioritised routines and in order 
to conduct a root cause analysis, as a preparation we had divided routines into categories. 
  
The emphasis of WS1 was on the first part, thus the second part, which concerned efficiency 
was only touched briefly. During the first part each category was presented, thereafter the 
participants got a few minutes to think before presenting their thoughts for the group, which 
was followed by a common discussion. During this part the discussion was more open and 
the participants got to think open and freely regarding their thoughts and experiences related 
to the low-prioritised routines and efficiency. 
  
WS2 was held two weeks after WS1. Thus, as this research is iterative, the content was 
developed. Similarly, to WS1, WS2 also begun with a presentation about the research. 
However, one main difference was that instead of presenting the categories that we had 
developed, we presented examples of routines and let the participants discuss them. This, 
since we saw that the categories caused confusion for the participants and draw attention 
from the core, i.e. the participants’ thoughts, ideas and experiences. 
  
We let the participants discuss openly, instead of letting them present one by one due to the 
limited time period. This worked well as they all were motivated to talk and share their ideas, 
but also to let others speak. The structure of the workshop is presented in Appendix 2. In 
parallel to these we held three external interviews with researchers, which is illustrated in 
figure 2-8 and also thoroughly explained under the next subheading. 

External interviews 
To gain an outside perspective of organisational routines related to KIBS’ efficiency, as well 
as external feedback for our research, we interviewed three external researchers - all of 
enrolled in different Ph.D. programmes. 
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Figure 2-8. The External interviews were held in parallel to the workshops at XLENT. 

  
The interviewees were chosen with case to ensure that their experiences were relevant for our 
research. They all are as mentioned Ph.D. students making research in areas of knowledge-
intensive settings, and have professional experiences from consulting. 
  
The first interviewee, Claudia Manca, is a Ph.D. student at the Department of Industrial 
Economics and Management in the European Doctorate in Industrial Management 
programme. Manca’s home university is The Royal Institute of Technology in Stockholm and 
her host university is Universidad Politécnica de Madrid. Manca has previous experiences as 
a consultant at a large consultancy firm, and has furthermore worked as a strategic advisor for 
ICT companies, where she focused on improving their operational and channel efficiency. 
Her current research involves leadership roles, digital innovation, workplace design, and how 
these aspects can enhance the organisational and individual performance within an 
organisation.   
  
The second interviewee, Vikash Sinha is a Ph.D. student from the Department of Industrial 
Economics and Management. Just like Manca, he participates in the European Doctorate in 
Industrial Management programme. Sinha’s home university is The Royal Institute of 
Technology in Stockholm and his host university is Politecnico di Milano. He furthermore 
has around eight years of working experience within IT and management consulting at 
different companies. Most of his IT consultancy carrier concerned business analysis and 
professional services. His management consulting experiences were related to advising 
clients on investments, and his current research concerns risk management. 
  
The third interviewee, Isaac Lemus Aguilar is a Ph.D. candidate in the European Doctorate in 
Industrial Management programme as well. His home university is Universidad Politécnica 
de Madrid, and his host university is Politecnico di Milano. His previous experience as a 
professional is mainly within IT and management consulting. His current research regards 
knowledge intensive business services from an innovation standpoint.    
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The interviews were semi-structured and hold over Skype since the interviewees were not 
located in Stockholm. Furthermore, the interviews were recorded and transcribed in order to 
increase the quality of the data gathering and to make sure that no information was lost. Each 
interview had different structures, depending on the interviewee’s experience, as well as 
which stage the research was in at the time of the interview. This, in order to gain as much 
knowledge as possible from each interview. The structures of the interviews are presented in 
Appendix 3.  Additionally, just as during the previous interviews, probes were used in order 
to gain more detailed information (Collis & Hussey, 2014). 

Report writing and development of research questions 
This research’s main and sub-research questions were developed as the research progressed, 
so also after the empirical data was gathered. This is illustrated in figure 2-9 below, which 
also display how this research report has been written continuously throughout the research 
work. 

 
Figure 2-9. The report writing and development of research questions continued throughout 

the research process. 
  
Since the research questions got developed iteratively and the thesis report got written 
continuously as these evolved, it was not questioned to get rid of material that no longer 
suited the research and this final report therefore intend to only include the facts most 
relevant for the purpose. The research questions were developed as the learning about the 
phenomenon and context increased, and the research could thereby be focused better into the 
area of efficient IT consultancy firms. How the research questions are correlated to one 
another is illustrated in the figure 2-10 below, which is further explained thereafter. 
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Figure 2-10. The correlation of the research questions. 

  
In order to answer the main research question of how the efficiency within IT consultancy 
firms could be increased, the four supporting research questions were designed as illustrated 
in figure 2-10. The research was initially investigated through the identification of which 
individual activities indicating the greatest potential for increased efficiency, and therefore 
the root causes for these individual activities got analysed and identified. These two research 
questions provide the research with insights in which activities that affect the efficiency the 
most and why. 
  
The right part of the illustration containing the two latter of the research questions investigate 
how these reasons or root causes to inefficiency could be exploited through management 
interventions. This part is divided into two parts dealing with this from a short-term versus a 
long-term perspective. The short-term perspective analysed in the third research question 
intend to be directed towards the team managers or managers at the middle level in an 
organisation, whereas the long-term perspective for this is investigated in the fourth research 
question, and hence directed to the top managers of the organisation. These latter research 
questions are designed to tie upon the main research question by providing the research with 
concrete actions and implications for the team managers as well as the top management. 
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Data analysis 
The data analysis was operated continuously as we gathered more data, which is illustrated in 
figure 2-11. 

 
Figure 2-11. The data analysis continued throughout the research. 

  
The data gathered from the interviews and workshops are qualitative data, and as 
recommended by Collis and Hussey (2014) when conducting a qualitative research, we used 
data reduction in order to select relevant data, simplify and summarise it. This enabled us to 
narrow down and structure the data, which was helpful when understanding the context of the 
case, as well as to draw conclusions from the internal data gathering, i.e. interviews and 
workshops, as well as the external data gathering, i.e. external interviews. Although we used 
data reduction for each phase of the data analysis, each phase required a slightly different 
additional analysis. 
  
The pre-study interviews mainly aimed to give a fundamental understanding about the case 
and since a lot of knowledge gained was basic information, each of the interviews was briefly 
summarised. Furthermore, in order to draw conclusions from the data we firmly summarised 
the data in bullet points under the headlines strengths, weaknesses and processes, which 
enabled us to see patterns of recurrent problematic processes.  
 
The five processes considered as most relevant for the purpose of the research were chosen 
and ranked in a weighted matrix, which is presented in Appendix 4. The considered factors 
were ranked depending on their perceived importance. Each process was given a score which 
later on were discussed with the supervisors at XLENT and the Royal Institute of 
Technology, in order to increase the quality of the scoring and thereby create better 
arguments for which process to investigate further. 
  
The extended interviews were structured in a way enabling us to rather easily draw 
conclusions, additionally, we used data display, which is useful when summarising complex 
data (Collis & Hussey, 2014). Firstly, the interviews were build in the form of a flow 
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network, where each event depended on the previous one. According to Collis and Hussey 
(2014), flow networks are useful when a complex sequence of events needs to be presented. 
Furthermore, in order to categorise the data in real time, we used coloured labels, which made 
it easier to analyse the material afterwards. Additionally, we summarised the data in a matrix 
and used colour coding to categorise the data. 
  
Moreover, the extended interviews served as a foundation for the first workshop, which in its 
turn served as a foundation for the second workshop. The three external interviews were 
conducted in parallel to the workshops, which implied that the focus on the interviews were 
influenced by the findings from the workshops and vice versa. Both of the workshops, as well 
as the three external interviews were recorded and transcribed, thereafter the most relevant 
and interesting parts were identified and summarised. 
  
With the result from the pre-study and extended interview we answered the first research 
question. Results from the later data gatherings also strengthen this to be motivated. The 
analysed data from the two workshops and the three research interviews served as the main 
foundation for the argumentation which, together with the literature review, answer the 
second research question. 
  
The second research question concern root causes, and in order to find the common root 
causes for the inefficiency of the low-prioritised activities, a Fishbone Diagram and 5-Why 
analysis were used. The Fishbone Diagram, enabled understanding of a particular topic or 
problem by illustrating the root causes or factors that impact the problem (Proctor, 1999). 
Additionally, the use of the fishbone diagram can be extended to focus on improvement, and 
not only problems (Lore, 1998), which we find important as we want to emphasise areas of 
improvements and not only problems.   
                    
Traditionally, the fishbone have generic bones, such as people, material, equipment, methods 
and environment, and by using the 5-Why method incorporated in fishbone diagram, 
common causes can be identified, which indicate a root cause (Lore, 1998). For this analysis 
the identified low-prioritised activities were grouped into categories, which were used as the 
bones, as illustrated in figure 2-12. These bones were investigated further with a 5-Why 
analysis. 

 
Figure 2-12. The fishbone diagram. 
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The 5-Why analysis is incorporated in the Fishbone diagram as it increases the likelihood of 
drawing conclusions. Metaphorically, the 5-Why analysis can be explained as peeling the 
onion, meaning that the surface explanations are questioned until a root cause emerges. If the 
same causes emerge on different bones in the fishbone diagram, a possible root cause can be 
assumed to evident. (Lore, 1998) Although the name if 5-Why, more or less questions may be 
answered before finding the root cause (Sondalini, 2013) and we continued to ask as many 
questions as possible. 
  
In order to increase the likelihood of arriving at the correct root cause, a Why tree was built 
for each of the categories. A Why tree is build on the same principle as a 5-Why analysis, 
however all possible root causes for each problem is illustrated in a tree-like illustration. This 
mitigates the problem of walking on the incorrect path and arriving at incorrect root cause, 
and hence solving the wrong problem. (Sondalini, 2013). 
  
The third and fourth research questions concern leadership aspects with two different 
perspectives. The third research question has a practical focus and is directed to team 
managers. Its analysis derives from the basis of the empirical results, where the external 
interviews were used. These external interviews did further provide the research with insights 
about leadership in regards to efficiency within KIBS firms as well as within other IT 
consultancy firms. 
  
Whereas the fourth research question instead has a general focus and concerns leadership in 
regards to top management. As these recommendations concern the top management and thus 
can include more of strategic aspects, the analysis was conducted on the basis of our general 
findings from the root cause analysis. Research question four, further aimed to tie up the 
gained academic knowledge within the field and therefore the literature review also played an 
important role in order to strengthen the analysis.   
 
Finally, the final conclusions and managerial implications from this research is a 
composition of the analysis of each data gathering in combination with the literature review. 
The conclusion chapter aims to answer the purpose of the research, whereas the managerial 
implications focuses on the leadership aspects of the findings. The managerial implications 
are divided into two parts; practical implications and general implications. Both derives from 
the combined analysis of all data gathering, however, the practical implications include more 
practical aspects, hence more of the empirical findings are included in the analysis. Whereas, 
the general implications include more aspects concerning the general knowledge within 
KIBS. 
  
To further summarise the data gathering, we used a general analytic procedure, and several of 
the advices from Collis and Hussey (2014), such as using labelling, identifying categories and 
using them to help to focus the further data gathering, as well as form generalisations from 
the data and link them to for instance theories.  
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2.3 Reflections concerning ethics 
Conducting a research that is ethically correct was a matter of course to us, thus thoughts 
regarding ethics were present throughout the research progress. We find it highly important 
for our thesis project to be ethically performed for as well XLENT as the academics and 
external persons involved, such as external interviewees and supervisors. 
  
All of the interviews as well as workshops begun with a discussion regarding anonymity. All 
participants from XLENT were given anonymity, which meant that we assured them that 
their expressions will not be linked to them (Collis & Hussey, 2014), as we wanted them all 
to feel that they could talk openly. However, due to their different roles, we believe that it is 
of importance for the research to understand, not who said something, by what role and 
experience that person has. Therefore, all participants from XLENT got a letter to represent 
their role, and a number to distinguish them from each other. For instance, C1 is a consultant, 
and S1 is a support staff, such as a manger. During the external interviews we asked them if 
they wanted to be anonymous or not, and they stated that it was okay to mention their name, 
however they wanted the companies from their examples to be anonymous, which we took 
into account when writing about the findings from these interviews. 
  
Additionally, the supervisor at XLENT got time to read through the report in good time 
before the disputation to ensure that all facts regarding XLENT is correct and that it does not 
reveal any company secrets or other information that they do not want to be discussed in the 
report.   
  
Collis and Hussey (2014) advice the participation to be voluntarily, and not to offer financial 
or material reward as it can lead to biased results. We agree and made sure that all of the 
participants participated because they wanted to contribute to our research. 
 
To summarise, Collis and Hussey (2014) present a checklist for ethical research, where the 
most relevant to our research will conclude this section about ethics. We got consent from all 
participants and they participated voluntarily, and additionally they were curious about our 
research and showed interest in sharing their experiences and thoughts. All of the participants 
from the case company are anonymous, and the external interviewees gave their consent to 
mention their names. The research process or findings will not harm the participants or any 
other that was involved in the research. The data about people as well as the organisation is 
stored on Google Drive, which we hope is a secured place. We followed accepted research 
practices when conducting the research and adhered to community standards of conduct. 
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2.4 Quality of the research 
The quality of the research is divided into two parts. Firstly, validity and reliability, and 
thereafter the generalisability of the research are discussed.  

Validity and reliability 
Internal efficiency within KIBS is an area that is not well explored in the scientific works 
published when this research was conducted. Few theories considering KIBS firms focus on 
the internal perspective, which has resulted in an inferior body of knowledge dealing with 
this. Our exploratory case study has through the advice of Collis and Hussey (2014) ensured 
good conditions for achieving a high level of scientific quality. As we studied our case 
company XLENT Business Integration from the very beginning of the research, the strength 
of this research is that we could use a systematic approach when changing the direction for 
our research and gathering our data aligned with these changes (Blomqvist & Hallin, 2015). 
The problem formulation and its associated research questions have throughout the thesis 
project been diverged and converged in a systematic and iterative way of thinking. By 
converging and diverging regularly as justifying our research direction we have aimed to 
build a better foundation for our research. 
  
All steps in the methodology have been appointed in accordance to the four classification 
aspects discussed in our methodological approach, hence the validity is fairly favoured as it 
ensures that the research actually measures what it is intended to measure (Collis & Hussey, 
2014). Collis and Hussey (2014) further mention that by discussing the findings with 
participants in order to see their reactions or opinions can increase the validity. This was 
especially done throughout the data gathering process as each step was formed and structured 
with the previous one as a basis, thus we could see if the topics that we discussed were 
relevant, as well as how the participants reacted to them. Additionally, as we conducted the 
research at the case company, we could gain a broad understanding about them, not only by 
the formal interviews, but also by more informal conversation, for instance during lunches or 
coffee breaks. These informal meetings were also a way to get reactions about the relevance 
of our findings.   
 
This problem of a very specific character requires a methodology of inductive character, and 
in correspondence to research theory, this research has moved towards the general (Collis & 
Hussey, 2014). Meaning that theory is developed from observations in the empirical reality, 
in this case the reality at the case company (Collis & Hussey, 2014). The fact of only 
studying one case, XLENT, affects the reliability of the findings moderately, as repeatability 
is lower.  
 
Finally, as three external interviews were held with researchers that both possess previous 
experiences from IT consultancy, and currently conduct research within academic fields 
relevant to our study, we could increase the quality of the research. These interviews 
provided our research with an external view that expanded our perspective, which was 
beneficial for the analysis.  
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Generalisability 
Generalisability refers to the extent that the findings from the research can be generalised to 
other settings or populations (Collis & Hussey, 2014). Within this research, generalisability 
would mean to generalise the findings from this setting to another similar setting (Collis & 
Hussey, 2014). 
  
As this is a case study that is based on one single, we cannot statistically generalise the 
findings (Blomkvist & Hallin, 2015), however we can make analytical generalisations 
regarding how our findings can be applied in other similar settings (Blomkvist & Hallin, 
2015; Collis & Hussey, 2014). 
  
Our implications can be applied at other IT consultancy firms operating in a similar manner 
as XLENT, meaning they are small to medium sized, based in Sweden with a local presence, 
decentralised and non-hierarchical and work close to their clients in order to provide them 
with suitable and customised solutions. We further believe that our implications can be 
applied at, or at least serve as an inspiration to other firms. Especially if these firm partly 
operate in a similar manner, but in a slightly different industry such as other consultancy 
industries than IT. 
 
Furthermore, the findings can be generalised to other KIBS firms. Similarly, to the 
generalisation within IT consultancy, we believe that the findings mainly can be applied at 
KIBS firms working in a similar manner as XLENT. 

2.5 Limitations 
Our thesis work has been characterised by its low absence of limitations. Aspects worth to 
discuss are the limited period of time - as this work was scheduled for five months - and the 
case company XLENT’s low degree in documenting their business. Such documentation 
would have been valuable for our research, however, we believe enough information was 
gathered from the case study itself.  

2.6 Concluding remarks regarding methodology 
In this chapter the methodological approach as well as the methods used in the research were 
presented and discussed. The upcoming part, Part III, is instead providing the context in 
which the research was performed, through an initial presentation and discussion of the case 
company XLENT, and thereafter in a review of the contextual literature. 
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Part III 
Context to the research 
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3 XLENT BUSINESS INTEGRATION AB 
___________________________________________________________________________ 
  
For the reader to more easily understand in which context this research has been conducted, 
a chapter introducing the case and another chapter clarifying literature needed to be put into 
the academic context are presented. In the following chapter, the case is described and 
clarified. 
 
This research is carried out through a case study performed at XLENT Business Integration 
AB, a Swedish IT consultancy firm located in Stockholm. XLENT Business Integration AB is a 
business unit of XLENT Consulting Group. This chapter presents general information about 
the firm together with an illustration of its organisation structure and how XLENT’s business 
is oriented in the Nordic market through its areas of expertise. 
___________________________________________________________________________ 
  
XLENT Business Integration AB, with its 43 employees, is one out of twelve subsidiaries in 
the XLENT group, and had in December 2015 an annual revenue of 49,3 MSEK (Ehrenborg, 
2016), see figure 3-1. XLENT Business Integration AB makes up the largest out of the 
subsidiaries and all together the group of XLENT had in December 2015 an annual revenue 
of 221 million euros and a total of 200 employees (Spansk, 2016). Six of the subsidiaries are 
based at the headquarters in Stockholm, while the remaining subsidiaries are located in 
different cities in Sweden. 
  

 
Figure 3-1.  The subsidiaries within the group of XLENT. 

  
XLENT Business Integration AB consists, since about one year ago, of three expertise teams, 
named after each of their areas of expertise; mobile services, business-critical web solutions, 
and CRM systems. When the firm started in 2005 it mainly comprised of experienced IT 
consultants that the market demanded for. At that time the firm did not have a distinct focus 
or profile within their markets; and by the design of these expertise teams, the firm instead 
positioned themselves in their markets.  
 
As the years have passed, more and more graduates have been recruited and these teams 
enable today’s young talents to be trained and supervised into the profession of IT 
consultancy. Through these expertise teams XLENT Business Integration AB can more easily 
communicate their deliveries to their clients. 
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The firm in general is characterised by its decentralised and non-hierarchical organisational 
form, which is illustrated in figure 3-2 below. Two key roles extra investigated in our 
research are the roles of team managers and consultants, which are assigned the abbreviations 
TM and C in the illustration in figure 3-2. Other roles present at XLENT and illustrated in the 
figure are: Chief Executive Officer (CEO), support staff (S) and partners (P).  
  

 
Figure 3-2. Illustration of organisational chart of XLENT Business Integration. 

  
Today XLENT Business Integration AB delivers IT solutions and support to their clients in 
three different ways, through projects, resources and support - apportioned as in figure 3-3 
below. Projects imply a responsibility for delivery of IT systems, and in these XLENT 
decides in agreement with their clients who to include in the project and what to be done, 
whereas resources imply that a consultant possessing a certain kind of competence will be 
integrated in the client’s business, but under the control of the client. Support is in contrast to 
these dealing with the maintenance of the systems after their implementation, and in here a 
long-term agreement is more commonly signed with the client. 
  

 
Figure 3-3. Proportions of XLENT’s way of delivering. 
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All 18 interviews and one of the workshops with a focus group were conducted with 
employees working at XLENT Business Integration AB, nevertheless the second of the 
workshops were conducted with employees from XLENT IT Consulting AB, another firm of 
the twelve subsidiaries. This subsidiary, which is referred to as ITC, has 31 employees 
(December 2016) and a yearly revenue of 32,8 million SEK (2015) (Lycksell, 2016). Their 
core expertise are in contrast to the expertise areas of Business Integration: IT-architecture, 
systems development, test management and service management (XLENT, 2016). XLENT 
IT Consulting AB works close to XLENT Business Integration AB and many projects are 
operated cross-functionally between the companies. 
  
XLENT Business Integration AB is from now on referred to as XLENT in this report. 
 
This case presenting chapter has described XLENT in general, and this contextual part is now 
completed by the review of the contextual literature presented in the next chapter, which 
introduces and analyses the literature mainly concerning IT consultancy firms as well as the 
theoretical concept of KIBS. 
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4 HOW DOES ORGANISATIONAL ROUTINES AFFECT 
KIBS FIRMS’ EFFICIENCY? 

___________________________________________________________________________ 
  
This chapter initially provides a background for KIBS firms and the IT consultancy industry 
in order to describe the context in which this research has been executed. Thereafter previous 
theories of the IT consultancy industry in connection to KIBS will be presented, followed by a 
section discussing organisational routines and their connection to overall efficiency. The last 
sections aim to provide an understanding for how organisational routines affect KIBS 
organisations’ efficiency in general. 
___________________________________________________________________________ 

4.1 Introduction to KIBS within IT consultancy 
Literature considering KIBS firms refers to KIBS in two different ways; some refers to KIBS 
as the knowledge intensive business services that a firm could provide, whereas others 
instead refers to KIBS as the actually firms providing them. This ambiguity of the term KIBS 
can be confusing when reading the literature, and we have therefore decided to refer to KIBS 
as both services and firms providing them from now on in this report. The term is therefore 
defined in accordance to the definition of Muller and Doloreux (2007, p. 64), which define 
knowledge-intensive business service firms as: 
  

“Private companies or organisations that rely heavily on professional knowledge, i.e., 
knowledge or expertise related to a specific (technical) discipline or (technical) functional-

domain to supply intermediate products and services that are knowledge based.” 
(Muller & Doloreux, 2007, p. 64) 

  
KIBS in general provide their clients with deeper knowledge, and in contrast to this, the IT 
consultancy firms often provide their clients with more of an alternative source of knowledge 
than other industries (Miles, 2005). They often offer their clients an entire spectrum of 
services such as forming an IT strategy, coding a website, creating and integrating new IT 
applications for IT systems to work together etcetera (Miles, 2005). In these cases, the clients 
similarly gain from the KIBS’ knowledge although it is considered more important that the 
KIBS are specialised within new and rather novel IT applications, systems or in integrating 
them altogether (Miles, 2005). 
  
IT consultancy firms can be divided into firms working with development and firms working 
with maintenance and support, however, some IT consultancy firms also provide 
management services (Hammarström, Engwall & Lagergren, 2012). In comparison to 
consulting industries in other technology disciplines, the IT consulting industry is more novel 
and immature, which often implies that their clients have less knowledge in what exactly 
their organisation needs and also where in their organisation they need the help of the 
consultants (Hammarström, Engwall & Lagergren, 2012). 
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To see KIBS as actual providers of knowledge is a fact that the literature in detail describes. 
However, they, in the latest years of observation, also have evolved in their role as innovation 
enablers for their clients (Hsieh, Chen, Wang & Hu, 2015). KIBS as innovation enablers in 
connection to their intentions to retain long-term client relationships, has evolved and they 
are today also considered as co-producers of innovation within their clients’ organisations 
(Giotopoulos, 2014). This kind of client-consultant relationships benefit both sides: the 
consultancy firms benefit as this closer relationship in one way ensure upcoming projects as 
well as they also get to know their client better and therefore more certainly are able to 
deliver more suitable solutions (Giotopoulos, 2014). Similarly, the clients benefit as the 
consultancy firm instantly stimulate their organisation’s innovation, thus they can ensure 
themselves that their innovation always are up running (Giotopoulos, 2014). From the firm's 
perspective, the inputs to a consulting firm is the workforce of highly skilled professionals, 
and the output is contracted services (Garzón & Pellicer, 2009). 

Organisational forms of KIBS 
Within KIBS there are three main organisational forms, named bureau of experts, 
bureaucracy of knowledge, and idea incubator. A typical bureau of experts is organised 
around a small number of key persons who are given large individual independency as they 
more commonly possess expert knowledge or skills in some way. Through their already 
established social networks they sell their services, and they are therefore also highly client 
oriented. Bureaucracies of knowledge, on the other hand, is an organisational form where 
volume is very central. Large organisations that provide their clients with standardised 
solutions and services, are often organised in this way. Strong management within knowledge 
and staff are therefore crucial for the organisations, as well as image and legitimacy. In 
contrast to the bureaucracies of knowledge where volume is central, the idea incubators 
focus in learning and to create new ideas and products. Those organisations are often very 
focused in solving problems for their clients. (Alvehus & Kärreman, cited by Alvesson & 
Sveningsson, 2012) 
  
These organisational forms originally derive from the five organisational configurations made 
by Mintzberg (1993) called simple structure, machine bureaucracy, professional 
bureaucracy, divisional form and adhocracy. The organisational forms can therefore be 
described in terms of the five basic parts of an organisation described further below (Alvehus 
& Kärreman, cited by Alvesson & Sveningsson, 2012). What differs the organisational forms 
from the organisational configurations of Mintzberg is first of all that the organisational 
forms are constructed for KIBS organisations, whereas the organisational configurations are 
made for all kinds of organisations. And second of all, that the organisational configurations 
are considerably older than the organisational forms. 
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By illuminating each organisational form’s functions, a better picture for what type of support 
the typical organisational forms generate is gained. Mintzberg described each organisational 
configuration through the five basic parts of an organisation: strategic apex, middle line, 
operating core, support staff, and technostructure, see figure 4-1 below. 
  
  

 
Figure 4-1. The five basic parts of an organisation (Mintzberg, 1993, p. 11). 

  
This figure is thereby describing the operating core, which constitutes by the operators 
conducting the basic work directly related to the production of products and services 
(Mintzberg, 1993), in the case of consultancy, the IT-consultants. On the top, there is the 
strategic apex - the management persons responsible to ensure that the organisation serves its 
mission effectively, and additionally also to control that is serves the needs of the owners and 
the like (Mintzberg, 1993). Between these two basic parts, the middle line is found, which is 
the chain of middle-line managers with formal leader responsibility that connects the strategic 
apex with the operating core (Mintzberg, 1993). 
  
On each side of the middle line there are the technostructure and support staff parts; with the 
prior constituting of control analysts that serve to ensure the standardisation within the 
organisation, and the latter constituting the business units that in different ways support the 
organisation outside its operating work flow (Mintzberg, 1993). 
  
Alvesson and Sveningsson (2012) argues that typical organisational forms for IT-industry are 
the bureau of experts and the idea incubator, where the bureau of experts corresponds to 
large IT consultancy firms, and the idea incubator corresponds to smaller, high-tech firms 
within IT. Within the different organisational forms, the strategic apex has different roles and 
focuses. Next chapter presents these differences more in detail.  
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4.2 The role of the strategic apex in the three organisational forms 
Within KIBS there are as mentioned three types of organisational forms: bureau of experts, 
bureaucracy of knowledge and idea incubator. As mentioned further, these derive from the 
five organisational configurations made by Mintzberg. Figure 4-2 illustrates the connections 
between the organisational forms and the organisational configurations and is drawn on the 
basis of the literature by Alvesson and Sveningsson (2012). This section aims to explore the 
role of the strategic apex in the different organisational forms. Each organisational 
configuration can describe the role of the strategic apex, from which a linkage to the 
organisational form can be drawn.  
  

  
Figure 4-2. The connections between the organisational forms and the organisational 

configurations. 
  

Linking back to previous statements, the strategic apex is responsible for making sure that the 
organisation efficiently serves its mission (Mintzberg, 1993). The following sections discuss 
the different roles of the strategic apex within the different organisational forms. 

Bureau of experts 
The bureau of experts can structurally be described as a professional bureaucracy, or as a 
simple structure in its immature state (Alvehus & Kärreman, cited by Alvesson & 
Sveningsson, 2012). 
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To put it simple, the simple structure is a non-structure. This means that it lacks 
technostructure and has few or no support staff as well as minimal differentiation among 
units. Furthermore, it has a small managerial hierarchy and the CEO has the power for all 
important decisions. Furthermore, the organisation often only consists of a one-person 
strategic apex, which is the key part of the organisation, and an operating core. (Mintzberg, 
1993) 
  
The professional bureaucracy is based on standardisation of skills and its key part is the 
operating core. The function of the strategic apex is external liaison and conflict resolution, 
and generally, the strategic apex lacks a great deal of power compared to the strategic apex 
within the simple structure or the machine bureaucracy. However, they still possess an 
essential authority when it comes to handling disturbances in the structure. Furthermore, the 
power of the professional bureaucracy rests in expertise, which often can be found in the 
professional operators at the bottom of the hierarchy. The professionals that possess 
knowledge and skills is therefore as a consequence possessing great influence. Furthermore, 
the strategic apex is the single individual that possess most power, however, he or she can be 
overwhelmed by the collective power of the professionals. (Mintzberg, 1993)  
  
Furthermore, the decision-making is bottom-up, and apart from being in control of a lot of 
their own work, the professionals can also seek collective control of the administrative 
decisions that affects them. These can be for instance the decisions to hire or promote a 
colleague, or to distribute resources. Thus, mutual adjustment for coordination is important 
for the administrative structure to function. (Mintzberg, 1993) 
  
The professional bureaucracy is highly decentralised in its vertical and horizontal dimensions, 
and as mentioned, the operating core serve as a key part and possess a great deal of the power 
of the operating work. They can sometimes be called “collegial” organisation and described 
as inverse pyramids, where the operators would be on the top of the pyramid, above the 
administrators that are supposed to serve them. (Mintzberg, 1993) 
  
The professional administrators, particularly the ones at higher levels, play important roles at 
the boundaries of the organisation. This means that they compose the link between the 
professionals operating inside the organisation and the external parties on the outside, such as 
governments, clients, etcetera. (Mintzberg, 1993) 
  
Many professionals desire to focus the main part of their time on practicing their profession. 
However, they face a dilemma. In order for them to focus on their profession, they must also 
put an effort on the administrative tasks such as resolving conflicts, raising funds or buffering 
the demands of the outsides. By doing this administrative task, the professionals get less time 
over to practice their profession. However, if they distribute the administrative tasks to 
administrators, these administrators will consequently also be in power over the decision 
making concerning the tasks. (Mintzberg, 1993) 
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Bureaucracy of knowledge 
Structurally, the bureaucracy of knowledge can be described as a combination of the the 
professional bureaucracy and the machine bureaucracy. It strongly resembles the 
professional bureaucracy, which is described above, but because of the elements of 
standardisation it is also drawn towards the machine bureaucracy (Alvehus & Kärreman, 
cited by Alvesson & Sveningsson, 2012). 
  
The machine bureaucracy is based on standardisation of work processes and the 
technostructure is a key part. The strategic apex’s function is fine-tuning, coordination of 
functions and conflict resolution. Furthermore, the decision-making is top-down. (Mintzberg, 
1993) 
  
The machine bureaucracy is centralised in vertical dimensions and decentralised to a limited 
extent in the horizontal dimensions. Generally, the organisations are rather “performing 
organisations” than “problem-solving” ones. This means that the focus on the strategic apex’s 
agenda is to improve the ways of producing outcomes to become more efficient, but also to 
keep the structure of the organisation together as well as to supervise their employees. 
  
Within a machine bureaucracy the middle-level units are often highly differentiated, which 
implies that the mutual adjustment is limited due to various blocks of informal 
communication, status differences between line and staff, differentiation between units even 
if they are at the same level, etcetera. As a result, the coordination between the units at the 
middle-level requires the strategic apex to intervene frequently. 
  
The top management are the only managers that possess a perspective broad enough to see all 
the functions involved, in contrast to all other managers that only are concerned with a part of 
the chain. Thereby, the top management possess a considerable amount of power. 

Idea incubator 
Structurally, the idea incubator can be described as an adhocracy (Alvehus & Kärreman, 
cited by Alvesson & Sveningsson, 2012), which is a structure that is based on mutual 
adjustment, and where the support staff is the key part (Mintzberg, 1993). 
  
Within the adhocracy, the strategic apex’s function is conflict resolution, work balancing and 
project monitoring as well as external liaison. Furthermore, the decision-making is mixed, at 
all levels. (Mintzberg, 1993) 
  
Within adhocracy the strategic apex must be masters of human relations and skilled in using 
persuasion, negotiation, coalition, reputation and rapport. This since the adhocracy combines 
organic working arrangements with experts, instead of, formal power, and with such 
conditions conflicts and aggressiveness are not uncommon. Thus, the strategic apex must 
spend a great deal of their time in managing these conflicts to ensure that it can be channelled 
into productive ends. They do not spend a considerable amount of time in formulating 
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explicit strategies, instead they put a lot of effort in dealing with the battles and conflicts 
arising regarding strategic decisions. (Mintzberg, 1993) 
  
Perhaps the most important role of the strategic apex within the adhocracy is however to 
ensure that the stream of incoming projects is both steady and balanced, since the adhocracy 
lived from project to project and would not survive if they cannot find new projects. For the 
strategic apex, this work is for example negotiation concerning contracts with clients.  
(Mintzberg, 1993) 

4.3 Organisational routines within KIBS 
Previous section discussed the three KIBS organisational forms and their main focuses, and 
their differences clearly imply different conditions for how the organisations are structured 
and coordinated (Alvehus & Kärreman, cited by Alvesson & Sveningsson, 2012). The 
organisations then need to build their organisational routines to counter these conditions well 
(Feldman & Pentland, 2003). Or as Feldman (2000) says, routines are a highly important part 
of the organisational structure, since a lot of the work performed by an organisation is 
performed through various routines. Becker (2004) identified this ambiguity by claiming that 
researchers not always have had the same ideas for neither what organisational routines are, 
nor their impacts on organisations. 
  
Organisational routines are quite well explored in the previous research and has a wide spread 
of definitions. Hodgson (2004, p. 7) defines them as “organisational dispositions to energize 
conditional patterns of behaviour within an organised group of individuals, involving 
sequential responses to cues”, whereas Breslin (2012, p. 48) defines them as “inheritable, 
deeply held, relatively inarticulate procedural knowledge of how things are done, which 
when enacted result in relatively stable recurrent patterns of behaviour. They are procedural 
and specific to a certain activity. Routines are also collective phenomena involving multiple 
actors in a series of conditional, interlocking, sequential behaviours.” The definition 
discovered in the literature and seen as the most suitable for our research is the one of 
Feldman and Pentland (2003, p. 95): 
  
“Organisational routines are repetitive and recognisable patterns of interdependent actions 

carried out by multiple actors”. 
(Feldman & Pentland, 2003, p. 95) 

  
Feldman and Pentland (2003) are further distinguishing organisational routines from the 
individual activities through their multiple number of actors, whereas individual activities 
only are operated by one single individual. The multiple actors carrying out organisational 
routines are often located in different organisation units, and are often operating different 
tasks belonging to the routine (Becker, 2004). Organisational routines can moreover through 
their collective phenomena involve several actors (Breslin, 2012; Hodgson & Knudsen, 2003; 
Becker, 2004) likewise be distinguished from individual activities, skills and habits that are 
performed by single individuals (Hodgson & Knudsen, 2003). Constructed on the definition 
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of organisational routines made by (Feldman & Pentland, 2003, p. 95), the definition of 
individual activities is: 
  

“Individual activities refer to the interdependent actions that make up the repetitive and 
recognisable pattern of an organisational routine and that is carried out by one single 

individual.” 
(Own definition, 2016, based on Feldman & Pentland, 2003, p. 95) 

  
Significant for organisational routines in general is also that they are predefined ways of 
doing things, meaning that they in contrast to skills and habits are defined; as a guidance or 
by being prescriptive in the organisation (Olsson, 2015). These could vary when it comes to 
content and scope, meaning their considerations in what is to be done and the quality of the 
results from this (Olsson, 2015). Routines could therefore be very detailed and specific, as 
well as simple and general (Olsson, 2015). However, Becker (2004) recommend all routines 
to initially be incompletely specified. He means that the routine will evolve towards 
heterogeneity of practices over time (Becker, 2004). 
  
Skills and habits are possessed by the individual itself in contrast to the organisational 
routines (Becker, 2004), where skills are the ability to perform something (Opatha, 
H.H.D.N.P, 2013), and habits are the basis of both reflective and non-reflective behaviour, 
although it does not mean behaviour as it is not itself a repetitive act (Hogdson & Knudsen, 
2004). Organisational routines are especially useful when an organisation wants to exert 
control - and thereby call for coordination (Becker, 2004). He means that routines are easier 
to monitor and measure than non-routine behaviour, and therefore easier to control and 
coordinate (Becker, 2004). He also argues that routines, from a performance perspective, are 
most efficient when it comes to relational coordination as it enhances interactions among the 
participants, and it is the interactions that impact the efficiency the most (Becker, 2004). 
  
Organisational routines evolve over time as an organisation is learning and serve as an 
organisational memory (Eriksson-Zetterqvist, Kalling & Styhre, 2015). Becker (2004) 
emphasises that the organisational routines arise from interplay of individual activities, 
interests and rules. Feldman (2000) further adds that routines for sure are repetitive patterns 
of behaviour that not change that much from one iteration to another, but they evolve in 
accordance to the changes of the organisation. It is also seen as both necessary and good to 
develop organisational routines within an organisation for some particular tasks to be 
performed and to ensure efficiency and quality in the operations (Olsson, 2015). 
  
An example of an organisational routines is the routine of hiring new employees. When 
hiring a person there are several interdependent actions performed by multiple actors, that 
often are situated in different parts of the organisation. This routine is according to Feldman 
and Pentland (2003) a typical organisational routine. 
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4.4 Routines’ impact on organisational efficiency 
Improved efficiency is always desirable in today’s fierce competition within the IT 
consultancy industry (Garzón & Pellicer, 2009), and there is a belief that companies that do 
not work to increase their efficiency will be eliminated from their markets soon or later 
(Mouzas, 2006). 

Definition of efficiency 
Within the existing literature, the definition of efficiency varies, thus we have identified the 
definition that we find most sufficient for our research. Therefore, the definition of efficiency 
that will be used throughout this research is: 
  

“The degree of goal achievement in relation to use of resources.” 
(Jacobsen & Thorsvik, 2013, p. 43) 

  
Some other definitions found in the literature are Garzón and Pellicer's (2009, p. 19) 
definition:  “The degree of competitiveness, performance, profitability or results obtained by 
the economic activity in relation to other reference magnitudes” as well as Rubiera-Morollon, 
Quindos-Moran, and Vicente-Cuervo’s (2005, p. 52) statement that ”efficiency consists of 
doing things well, i.e. of ensuring correct distribution of employed means with respect to 
achieved goals” or as Nygren (2011, p. 46) states it that ”reaching an optimal efficiency 
within an organisation  is about doing the right things, and doing it the right way”. 
Additionally, within the business world the comparison of a firm’s performance with respect 
to an optimum constitutes the foundation for the measurement of efficiency (Rubiera-
Morollon, Quindos-Moran, & Vicente-Cuervo, 2005). 
  
A term that is often confused with efficiency is productivity, which can be defined as: 
  

”The resources required to produce a unit or costs per unit” 
(Jacobsen & Thorsvik, 2013, p. 43) 

  
An organisation is considered as more productive the less resources they need in order to 
produce one unit. Productivity is a prerequisite for efficiency, however not all organisations 
are efficient just because they are productive (Jacobsen & Thorsvik, 2013). As an example if 
a company produce a service at low costs by no one buys the service, they are productive, but 
not efficient since they have not achieved the goal, i.e. to sell the service. With that in mind, 
the focus will only be on efficiency, however as productivity is a prerequisite and as the tens 
often are confused we saw an importance of mentioning it as well. 
  
How efficiency and productivity are linked together is illustrated in figure 4-3. Since the IT 
consultancy industry is an industry where the consumption of raw material is virtually non-
existent, the efficiency is mainly connected to human resources (Garzón & Pellicer, 2009), 
thus the input for the firms in the IT consultancy industry is human resources.  
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Figure 4-3. Illustration of efficiency, productivity and goals. (Jacobsen & Thorsvik, 2013, p. 

44) 
  
As mentioned above, consultancy firms provide knowledge-intensive solutions, which are 
provided by professionals. As a result, the human resources are the most important resources 
within a consultancy firm, and an important factor to investigate when seeking to improving 
efficiency. Since Joshi, Kuhn, and Niederman (2010) stresses that a top performer can be five 
to eight times more productive than their counterparts, finding and nurturing the attributes of 
a top performer is of great importance for any IT consultancy firm seeking to improve their 
efficiency. 
  
As a result of the evolving complexity within IT due to new development environments and 
tools, the number of different tasks that an IT consultant may have to carry out have 
increased (Joshi, Kuhn & Niederman, 2010). As a result, the IT consultants are evaluated by 
a greater range of skills and behaviours (Joshi, Kuhn & Niederman, 2010). Simultaneously, 
Hammarström, Engwall and Lagergren (2012) mean that the consultants have to be more 
specialised due to the fast development pace within the IT consulting industry. Two facts that 
we believe might cause confusion for the consultant. Furthermore, as the human resources are 
the most important assets within a consultancy firm, nurturing these resources are often 
highlighted as important. According to Hammarström, Engwall and Lagergren (2012) finding 
consultants with right competences, and keeping them within the firm is a challenge that 
many firms are facing. 
  
Furthermore, Hammarström, Engwall and Lagergren (2012) mention that standardisation of 
internal work as well as internal knowledge transfer are two challenges that many firms 
would benefit from improving. By standardising internal work, the overall efficiency can be 
increased and the consultants can put more of their valuable time in improving their 
competences as well as the quality of their work. However, creating internal standardised 
routines is a costly process since a consultant working internally instead of externally leaves 
the firm with a loss of the profit that they would have gained if the consultant would work on 
an external client project instead. Thus, creating standardised routines is an investment that 
might decrease the overall profit on a short-term (Hammarström, Engwall & Lagergren, 
2012). Concerning internal knowledge transfer to find the colleague that hold specific 
knowledge is a common challenge and a common solution is to build an internal IT-system 
(Hammarström, Engwall & Lagergren, 2012). 
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By automatisation of manual tasks, the efficiency can be improved. These tasks often affect 
the efficiency and increases the cost, since a lot of human work is involved. (Marjanovic, 
2011). 

Individual efficiency related to organisational efficiency 
In order to get a good measurement of efficiency, as well as ensure a long-term perspective, it 
is important that organisations measure several criteria of efficiency (Jacobsen & Thorsvik, 
2013). One way of doing that is to use a balanced scorecard where efficiency is measured by 
four different indicators, that balances different perspective as well as short- and long term 
efficiency (Jacobsen & Thorsvik, 2013). These four are according to Kaplan & Norton 
(2004): 
  

1. Financial perspective 
2. Customer (i.e. client in a consultancy context) perspective 
3. Internal process perspective 
4. Learning and growth perspective 

  
Within this research the learning and growth perspective, which concerns the human capital, 
the information capital and the organisational capital (Kaplan & Norton, 2004) is of main 
interest. These are the conditions that affects the employees’, satisfaction among employees 
and the individual employees’ productivity (Jacobsen & Thorsvik, 2013). The four 
perspectives are linked together by cause-and-effect relationships (Kaplan & Norton, 2004), 
which shows the importance of the individual's efficiency in regards to the the organisation’s 
overall efficiency (Jacobsen & Thorsvik, 2013).  This linkage is furthermore illustrated in 
figure 4-4 below. 

 

 
Figure 4-4. The four perspectives in the balanced scorecard. (Jacobsen & Thorsvik, 2013) 
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4.5 Concluding remarks 
This section has reviewed the most recent literature in the areas of KIBS, IT consultancy, 
organisational routines as well as efficiency in the context for how organisational routines 
affect the organisational efficiency of KIBS firms. It also described the IT consultancy firms’ 
organisational structures and how individual efficiency is related to the organisational 
efficiency. In the next part of the report the empirics are analysed with support from the 
contextual literature, as presented above, as well as additional literature, in order to answer 
the four research questions.  
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Part IV 
Argumentation of the research 
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5 INDIVIDUAL ACTIVITIES INDICATING THE 
GREATEST POTENTIAL FOR INCREASED EFFICIENCY 

___________________________________________________________________________ 
  
In Chapter 4 the contextual literature was reviewed in order to present this research’s 
literature setting necessary to introduce Part IV - Argumentation of the research, which is 
based on the four research questions. Empirics gathered for each of these research questions 
are analysed with supporting literature, and they are therefore altogether making up the 
foundation of this argumentation chapters. The citations from the interviews held in Swedish 
have been translated into English.  
 
This chapter argues for which individual activities within an IT consultancy firm that 
indicates the greatest potential for increased efficiency, and therefore presents the answer to 
this research's first research question. The majority of the academic support from literature 
in this argumentation is, in contrast to the three next argumentation chapters, based on the 
contextual literature presented in Chapter 4. 
___________________________________________________________________________ 
 
IT consultants interviewed in the pre-study described a range of problematic and time-
consuming activities they continuously perform individually in their daily work. Activities 
they often postpone or to even observe, and therefore often forget to execute in time. Their 
generic term for these activities was easily forgotten activities. Nevertheless, our empirical 
findings show that these are forgotten in two ways: (1) actively by postponing them, and (2) 
passively by actually forgetting to conduct them in time, as illustrated in figure 5-1. 
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Figure 5-1. Actively and passively forgotten activities. 

 
These easily forgotten activities - actively as passively - are all individual activities attached 
to one or more organisational routines, as observed from the empirical analysis, see figure 5-
2. Individual activities are, as described in the contextual literature, activities involved 
interdependently of other individual activities or actions in repetitive and recognisable 
patterns, which all together are carried out by several actors and make up an organisational 
routine.  

 
Figure 5-2. Organisational routine with its interdependent individual activities. 
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From a managerial view, the actively forgotten activities are the activities with a greater 
possibility to influence (S2, 2016). Our analysis could conclude that these are the activities 
the IT consultants postpone, and therefore actively choose to prioritise lower, although it 
might be as important as other activities. Passively forgotten activities could managerially be 
influenced by for example reminders. The managers’ greater influence in the actively 
forgotten activities performed by the IT consultants is therefore reflecting this research’s 
focus as well. 
  
One of the interviewed consultants confirms the fact of actively and passively forgotten 
activities when ascertaining that the activities they tend to see as easily forgotten, instead are 
forgotten actively by their own choice (C4, 2016). They choose to forget them, thus choose to 
not prioritise them (C4, 2016). However, it should be highlight that there actually are 
activities forgotten by the individuals and not postponed (C2, 2016) - the passively forgotten 
activities. 
 
It is moreover recognised that actively forgotten activities, in fact are lower prioritised and 
can therefore from now on be referred to as low-prioritised activities, see the red-marked 
square in figure 5-1. Furthermore, how the organisational routines, and therefore also the 
individual activities are connected to efficiency, can be recapitulated in the contextual 
literature in Chapter 4, if necessary. These two aspects combined conclude that low-
prioritised activities thereby indicate the greatest potential for increased organisational 
efficiency within an IT consultancy firm.  
 
Based on the definition of organisational routines presented in the contextual literature 
chapter as well as our empirical findings, these activities are defined as: 
  

“Interdependent, individual activities in repetitive and recognisable patterns that make up 
organisational routines, and that are each carried out by one single person. It is activities 

that employees tend to prioritise lower, which often results in postponement of the activity.” 
(Own definition, 2016) 

 
It is seen troublesome that some individual activities are low-prioritised although they are so 
crucial and substantial for a firm to fully function. It can be considerably time consuming if 
one person in the link of actions does not conduct his or her task in time, as it consequently 
could affect others as well as the overall efficiency within the firm. However, the workshop 
participants highlighted that this might be mitigated at XLENT as they, due to the firm’s 
small size and decentralised organisational structure, unobstructed can talk to one another. 
(S6, 2016) 
 
Another consultant believes each consultant’s prioritisation of individual activities depend on 
their current working situation (C7, 2016). Internal, individual activities, such as 
administrative tasks, are naturally given lower priority for a reason when a consultant is 
working in a project; perhaps due to low personal gain in performing that specific tasks in 
time compared to external activities related to its client (C7, 2016). This is also confirmed by 
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another participant who means that low prioritisation derives from the lack of linkage to 
direct assets (C6, 2016).  
 

“Lower prioritised [organisational] routines are often given lower prioritisation since you 
cannot see any direct assets by conducting them.” 

(C6, 2016) 
 
How consultants prioritise their tasks is additionally seen as highly individual among the 
extended interviewees. Some individuals use lists to prioritise, although these are more 
commonly tending to need re-prioritisation as disturbances occur (S2, 2016). Other 
consultants do not see the prioritisation itself as a problem, and instead emphasise how 
different consultants prioritise, which often lead to conflicts or ambiguities (C5, 2016). 
  
Low-prioritised activities within IT consultancy firms recognised in our empirics could be 
categorised into four categories determined by their specific functions: (1) administrative, (2) 
HR-specific, (3) knowledge management, and (4) communicative. All low-prioritised 
activities are moreover summarised in Appendix 5. Each category of low-prioritised activities 
affects the organisational efficiency differently which is reflected the sections describing each 
category below. However, our final conclusions and managerial implications could be 
applied within all of them. 

5.1 Administrative 
Time report submission, expense declaration and competence update are all administrative, 
individual activities that have been identified as being lower prioritised among the IT 
consultants, and will from now on be referred to as low-prioritised routines of the 
administrative kind. 
 
These kind of low-prioritised routines are in the analysis of our empirics affecting the 
organisational efficiency through the principle of bottlenecks - which is visible in an IT 
consultancy firm for example when an IT consultant choose to postpone its submission of its 
weekly time report (S2, 2016) or to skip updating its individual competences as they were 
gained (S3, 2016). 
 
Administrative kinds of low-prioritised routines often require use of several systems and 
programs, which observed from the analysis also impacts the individual consultants’ 
prioritisation as it increases the complexity to complete an individual activity. 
 
Additionally, the empirics recognised that small and decentralised consultancy firms have a 
lower extent of administrative tasks for each consultant to operate than larger and more 
centralised consultancy firms have (C8, C9, C10, 2016).  
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One consultant emphasises that administrative kinds of organisational routines typically 
embody a long and complex chain of activities and persons involved; if one of the individual 
activities in this chain is missed or not performed, it might affect several other activities in 
the chain (C7, 2016). Thereby, one unperformed individual activity in the chain could 
obstruct other IT consultants to conduct the working task and impact the overall 
organisational efficiency (C7, 2016). To what degree an unperformed activity affects the 
overall organisational efficiency is according to a consultant interviewed, dependent of the 
particular situation (C7, 2016). 
 
Organisational routines constructed by these administrative, individual activities got high 
priority in an IT consultancy firm, as they enable the firms to primarily gather project and 
finance data - which facilitates for example pricing and invoicing (S6, 2016). 

Time report submission 
Time report submission is another low-prioritised activity involved in the organisational 
routine of time reporting, which in our empirics is seen complex since it involves several 
actors in the chain of multiple activities made repeatedly. The time reporting routine provides 
the firm with the information needed to charge their clients on the correct basis (S6, 2016).  
 
If a consultant chooses to prioritise its time report submission lower and therefore risk to not 
conduct it in time for deadline, several other colleagues will be affected (S6, 2016). The team 
manager for this consultant will be contacted by the CEO, who in turn has been contacted by 
the finance department (S2, 2016). Until all consultants have submitted their time reports, the 
finance department cannot finish their end-of-the-month activities based on the organisational 
routine of time reporting; activities such as salary payment invoicing etc. (C2, 2016). 
 
A correct time reporting routine is also vital in the sense of paying the consultants correctly 
for their work and effort, as well as to enable the withdrawals of reports and project 
overviews for team managers and project managers (A1, 2016). If a consultant forgets to 
submit its time report in time, that consultant’s report cannot be viewed by the consultant’s 
team manager. However, if a team manager forgets to approve its time reports submitted, the 
project managers involved will not be able to access those reported hours either (A1, 2016). 
There is additionally in some cases a client responsible in the chain of persons as well; the 
client responsible signs the projects and can be the project manager or not (S6, 2016). 
 
In the administrative kind of low-prioritised activities, the bottlenecks characteristics become 
substantial, as the actors involved will be contacted and reminded by each person in the 
communication link for each of the late submitted time reports. This happens weekly and the 
IT consultants need to be reminded over and over again, although all consultants are aware of 
the consequences for delayed submission of their time reports (S6, 2016). The organisational 
routine of time reporting is furthermore dependent of the approvals made by the team 
managers (S6, 2016). In the end of each week each team manager screens submitted time 
reports; i.e. checks and approves them (S6, 2016). Late approvals are similarly to the 
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submissions primarily affecting the end-of-the-month work for the finance department (A1, 
2016; S3, 2016). 
 
Each team manager at XLENT is responsible for its team to submit their time reports in time 
(A1, 2016; S3, 2016). No one can ensure that a bottleneck effect occurs except if the 
consultants actually submit their time reports in time (A1, 2016; S3, 2016). All checks made 
by the team managers and the CEO is howsoever needed to exert control in some extent for 
what the consultants do, although they trust the employees and their promises in reporting as 
correct as possible (C7, 2016). 
 
The team managers’ good insight in each consultant’s work, in comparison to the finance 
department, is additionally emphasised by the empirics. By having better insight, they can 
benefit from better conditions to check whether the time reports are correct or not. (C7, 2016) 
  

“As a team manager you do not know if it is eight or sixteen hours, for example. It is more 
like – did this person report? Does not look reasonable? Yes - and then you approve. And it 

is only then that the project manager can see it and follow up on their projects.” 
(S6, 2016) 

  
It is in the workshop also clarified how the actors involved in the time reporting routine have 
different interests. The project managers are for example majorly interested in what considers 
its projects, whereas the team managers involved are interested in the consultants they are 
responsible for; good insight in the consultants’ work are required from the team managers. 
Furthermore, it is also discussed about the vitality that you as a team manager not try to 
control the consultants’ work, but to control the agreement with the particular client and what 
they expect to get delivered and charged. 
  
Today’s time reporting system used by XLENT is a system they introduced one year ago 
(A3, 2016). All interviewees had shared opinions about the system and there is no doubt 
about the low number of employees actually satisfied with the system (A1, 2016). It is 
difficult to install, and therefore hard to access wherever and whenever you want - which 
often result in postponement of the time report submission at the times the consultants 
realised that the system cannot be accessed quickly (C5, 2016). 
  
It is often the same individuals that tend to forget submitting their time reports, and although 
they are aware of the chain effect, they do not think about the consequences for others (S6, 
2016). It is in the first workshop discussed that consultants have a thought about the next 
person affected in this chain reaction, but not the other persons also affected due to a late 
submission (C7, 2016). The problem of submitting in time is believed to be a more occurring 
problem for consultants working in multiple projects collaterally (C7, S6, 2016).  
  
For the consultants to ease the tracking of their working hours, it is common among the 
consultants to take notes for each hour outside the firm’s time reporting system; notes that 
they later on enter into the system (C9, 2016). These notes are made in separate excel files, 
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project diaries or calendars - and this differs between XLENT BI and XLENT ITC as they 
submit their time reports in a weekly versus monthly basis (C8, 2016). 
 
These bottleneck and chain effect characteristics discussed for the time reporting are similarly 
occurring for the low-prioritised activity of expense declaration, where for example the 
internal service employee gets obstructed due to the extended tasks he or her need to perform, 
to complete the total expense declaration for all consultants together. 

Expense declaration 
Common expenses paid by the consultants are travel claims and procurements in connection 
with client projects (C2, 2016). All these kind of expenses need to be declared for the finance 
department in order for the consultants to get refunded (C2, 2016). The expenses include all 
procurements for XLENT paid privately by a consultant, and the prioritisation for how 
quickly a consultant declares its expenses mostly depend on the amount (C8, C9, 2016). 
Larger amounts are often declared within a month, whereas the smaller amounts tend to be 
declared within two or three months, if they are declared at all (C10, 2016). 
  
“You pay from your own pocket so the larger amounts are declared faster, if you have paid a 
couple of thousand you will notice it in your own pocket, but not if you only bought something 

smaller, like snacks for coffee meeting with the client.” 
(C10, 2016) 

  
Expense declaration is seen as a tedious and time-consuming activity and there is a desire 
among the IT consultants to make it more efficient (A3, 2016). It is also seen complex as it 
requires different actions for different cases (C10, 2016). Altogether these characteristics 
contributes to the low prioritisation of expense declaration among the IT-consultants. 
  
Travel claims are moreover seen as the most complex activity due to their uncertainties in 
who to charge - the client or the consultancy firm - and how much of the total amount each of 
these should be charged for (C6, 2016). This depends on the agreement between the client 
and the consultancy firm. And as it differs from agreement to agreement, there is no standard 
available, which complicates the activity further (C6, S6, 2016). XLENT have some basic 
instructions in a common platform, but it is both difficult to orient in the platform, as well as 
to know how updated the instructions are (C7, 2016). 
  
As an alternative, the consultants can choose to use the company’s credit card instead of 
paying privately. These procurements need to be attested from the invoice of the credit card 
in a later stage. The internal service employee who receives the invoice is responsible for 
matching each procurement in the invoice specification with each procurement made, and it 
is in these cases that the consultants most commonly tend to have problems to provide their 
receipts, subscriptions, order confirmations etc. to confirm the purchase made. This in spite 
of the firm’s announced policy in always forwarding these directly to the internal service 
employee, which the consultants often tend to forget or postpone. (C2, 2016; C5, 2016) 
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A lack in declaring expenses impact the organisational efficiency with a chain effect, and all 
activities linked in this chain get affected. Similarly, is it in the updating of individual 
competences, which is explained more in detail below. 

Updating individual competences 
As the consultants work, they gain new competences that need to be acknowledged for the 
firm. This requires each consultant to update their profile or CV in a common CV database to 
facilitate the occupancy planning, and to enable the occupancy planners to know what 
competences the consultant possess at the moment. By updating it in time, the planners can 
easily see what competences the consultants have and take that into account in their planning. 
(A1, 2016; S3, 2016) 
  
The likelihood for the consultants to update their individual competences after completed 
projects is dependent on how quick the consultants enter new projects after a completed one 
(C8, 2016). The new project is then more commonly prioritised and the CV’s are then often 
forgotten (C8, 2016).  
 
As the consultants’ projects start to run out in time, it is more likely that they actually update 
their competences to facilitate the search for new projects (C9, 2016). However, this mindset 
works better when a consultant is fully occupied in one project and does not manage several 
projects collaterally (S3, 2016). Despite the low priority of this update, it is highlighted that 
all consultants are aware of the importance in keeping their competences updated in the 
firm’s system (C8, 2016). 
  
Communication between consultants, team managers, project managers, as well as the 
occupancy planning is in these cases extremely crucial for the occupancy to be optimised 
(C6, S6, 2016). The system itself can indicate the competences of each individual, however, 
in order to gain the complete picture of what competences a consultant possess, the 
communication needs to function smooth and flexible (S6, 2016). 
 
Occupancy planning and more low-prioritised activities are further described in the section 
below, which deals with low-prioritised activities of an HR-specific kind. 

5.2 HR-specific 
These HR-specific activities are mainly low-prioritised due to the consultants’ external focus, 
rather than the characteristics of the specific activities. The low-prioritised activities with 
HR-specific characteristics deal with the human resources of the IT consultancy firm such as 
formal introduction of new recruits, follow up on potential recruits, and participation in 
occupancy planning. 
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Analysis of the empirics points out these activities’ variations in why and how they affect the 
organisational efficiency. Some of the activities are lower prioritised due to their support of 
an inadequate or complex systems, other activities are performed rarely and therefore 
difficult to defined an activity for; whereas other simply lack in structure.  

Formal introduction of new recruits 
In the case of formally introducing new recruits the organisational efficiency is for example 
affected more in general based on the analysis of the empirics, which also highlights this 
activity’s lack in structure (C3, 2016). The formal introduction of new recruits can vary and 
more effort is made in training them to be able to work independently (S6, 2016). Mostly 
there is initially a general presentation of the company as well as an introduction to how they 
should act and behave in their work as a consultant at XLENT, however, a certain individual 
activity not is defined for this (S6, 2016). 
 
If the consultants not are fully introduced formally, there is a risk for them to not be able to 
perform their services at their full potential, which affects the organisational efficiency. At 
XLENT an introduction of the administrative task is provided occasionally, but mainly only 
in the cases where several recruits start at the same time (C10, 2016). With this introduction, 
the new recruits get to know how to use the internal systems for reporting their time, updating 
their individual competences and declare their expenses etc. (C10, 2016). New employees are 
further introduced for the firm on the intranet as well as on the monthly meetings, which they 
are encourage to attend even if they sign the contract months before starting to work (C10, 
2016).  
  
To conclude, to formally introduce new recruits is low-prioritised although it is crucial for the 
whole firm that each consultant is introduced to the firm’s ways of working and thereby 
understand how they work. Another individual activity concerning recruitment and that is 
substantial for consultancy firms is the follow up of recruits; persons that the consultancy 
firms have been in contact with, and that are seen as potential to recruit in the future. 

Follow up on potential recruits 
This organisational routine concerning recruitment is important and seen as prioritised by the 
organisation, however, our empirics show that follow up on potential recruits often lack in 
structure and is very dependent on certain individuals. Especially in the case of XLENT as a 
decentralised organisation without an HR department (S6, 2016). 
  
All XLENT employees are nonetheless encouraged to participate in the recruitment to some 
extent. Together they have a platform where the employees can suggest recruits to follow up, 
but currently not all employees can access this platform although they are expected to also 
work for recruiting new employees. This is further complicated by the limit of the Personal 
Data Act which control how long an organisation can store personal information about the 
recruits. (S6, 2016) 
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This participation is connected to the highlighted importance of personal contact with 
potential recruits and its impact on the recruitment as more sustainable relationships to the 
recruits then are built (C6, 2016). If potential recruits are found in a database with only 
personal and contact information attached, the person contacting them will not be able to ask 
as suitable and customised questions as persons who already have met them (C6, 2016). The 
trade off here is the risk that occurs if an employee with several relations to potential recruits 
decides to leave the firm. If so happens, those contacts will go lost. Whereas if all contacts 
are inserted in a sufficient system, the individual dependency is less crucial (C7, 2016). 
Currently, most of this information is stored in one of the consultant manager's mailbox, 
where it is structured, but not accessible for others (S6, 2016). 
 
To find the right recruits is very important for an IT consultancy firm (C9, 2016). How much 
they want to grow each year is of course dependent on what their markets demand for (C10, 
2016), and if they have enough employees to provide the projects with the competences the 
market demands require (C9, 2016). By bringing suggestions for potential recruits to the firm, 
the consultant ensures that those particular individuals possess the desired competences and 
skills (C10, 2016). This is also connected to potential clients, since good personal contact not 
might end as a potential recruitment, but also to be a potential client (C8, 2016). 
  
In short, the recruitment process affects the efficiency as it deals with the documentation and 
follow up of potential recruits. It is revealed in the empirics that this varies among the 
business areas, however, it is challenging to maintain without an HR department at e.g. a 
smaller consultancy firm. Information and experiences from recruits are then easily going 
lost, which affects the organisational efficiency to recruit the most suitable individuals to the 
firm. A desired interest as the one for involving employees in the recruitment process is seen 
in the occupancy planning, which will be further argued for below. 

Participation in occupancy planning 
Occupancy planning refers to the planning of the competences, possessed by the consultants, 
to match the competences required for specific projects, as well as the planning of each 
consultant’s time (S3, 2016). To synchronise project ends with new project starts is seen as 
rather complex and require a lot of planning (A1, 2016). 
  
Moreover, enabling the consultants to easier access the occupancy planning and encourage 
them to have a better insight in it, would ensure that the planning is made correctly, which 
help to increase the efficiency as it mitigates the risk of bad quality and misunderstandings. 
(S5, 2016) 
  
The importance of an adapted system for the occupancy planning is emphasised in the first 
workshop as it enables several people to easily access it. This common system for all 
consultants to view is also contributing to an increased efficiency, as the better insight 
mitigates the risks for misunderstandings and low control. (S6, 2016) 
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Furthermore, there is a balance of how much the consultants can influence their own 
occupancy (C8, C9, C10, 2016), however, if they have been out of a project for a longer time, 
they are required to be flexible and not too picky (C9, C10, 2016). While waiting for a new 
project the consultants work with sales or internal activities, such as developing methods or 
models for internal activities (C9, 2016). C9 (2016) further added that: 
  

“Everybody can contribute with something, even though you don´t charge. However, it will 
be boring if it is for too long.” 

(C9, 2016) 
  
Additionally, not having all consultants occupied is a matter of risk aversion for the 
consultancy firms as it enables them to continuously be open for new potential clients. The 
consultants need to be dispersed over several clients to diversify the risk. For instance, if a 
client decides to withdraw its consultants, it would be troublesome for the consultancy firm if 
they had a huge part of their consultants working at that particular client. (C10, 2016) 
 
For the occupancy planning to work fully one of the consultants operating the occupancy 
planning emphasises internal communication, formal as informal, i.e. between the consultants 
(S3, 2016). This will be discussed further discussed in the section below, and in the context 
of giving feedback. 

Feedback consultant to consultant 
Formal feedback on an individual level is provided semi-annually by the team manager to 
each consultant (C6, 2016), whereas continuous feedback or reflection is an individual 
activity that more commonly lacks structure. According to one of the consultant, spontaneous 
feedback is mainly observed when the work does not end up according to the plan (C6, S6, 
2016). It is further emphasised that XLENT not has a defined individual activity concerning 
this, and it is seen as very personal how each and every consultant perform it (C6, S6, 2016). 
  
Other formal feedback received by the consultants is the feedback provided from their client 
projects, where working performance and results are discussed - and where attached feedback 
is provided to each of the consultants participating in the projects (C8, 2016). In these 
projects, the consultants are also evaluating themselves occasionally to discussed their 
progresses (C9, 2016). And in some cases, the projects are also evaluated by their clients, 
which stimulates the consultant’s development as well as the learnings from each project 
(C10, 2016). 
 
Feedback is according to the workshop participants always in need of improvement, although 
it is very dependent on the particular situation (C8, C10, 2016). Feedback should be given, 
and evaluation should be made in the situation where there is a need for it, not only for the 
sake of it (C8, 2016). 
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“Feedback is good to give, and to receive. But it is about how to receive and deal with it. And 
that you do something with it.” 

(C10, 2016) 
  
The importance of feedback was also emphasised within the external interviews. They further 
highlighted the importance of encouraging the consultants to maintain a two-way feedback 
conversation with each other as it is seen as crucial for the HR-specific individual activities to 
work efficiently. Feedback and to share experiences are two important activities that are seen 
as pre-conditions for the knowledge management activities to work fully as well. Low-
prioritised activities concerning knowledge management are described in the following 
section. 

5.3 Knowledge management 
Knowledge management activities having lower priority in IT consultancy firms concern all 
documentation of knowledge and how the firms encourage their employees to share and 
transfer knowledge (Alvehus & Kärreman, cited by Alvesson & Sveningsson, 2012). 
Knowledge management activities are often lower prioritised due to two common reasons: 
either (1) the clients do not want to pay for documentation of their projects (S4, 2016), or (2) 
documentation of previous experiences is not considered to add value if the cases not are 
completely different from other cases (C6, C7, S6, 2016). 
  
In practice, it is common among IT consultancy firms to arrange competence-sharing events 
and to regularly present ongoing or completed projects, in order to share the experiences and 
lessons learned with each other (S6, 2016). If a consultancy firm not encourages knowledge 
sharing in some way, they risk to lose valuable knowledge if for example an employee 
possessing specific knowledge or has developed a specific way of working, decides to leave 
the firm (C3, 2016). 

Participation in documentation 
Participation in documentation refers to the low-prioritised activity of documenting 
knowledge and experiences gained i.e. the activity performed by each consultant when they 
document their own knowledge. 
 
Good ideas and suggestions for improvement often occur as projects are completed, however 
these ideas and suggestions are not always captured well (C2, 2016), which also is 
acknowledged in the contextual literature. Furthermore, these activities cannot be linked to 
the external chargeable activities, and are therefore in general lower prioritised among the 
consultants’ working activities (C2, 2016).  
 
For XLENT their smaller company size enables them to contact consultants involved in 
previous, similar projects to discuss solutions and practices, which implies that 
documentation not becomes as essential for the firm to function well as it does in larger firms 
where more documentation is required (C2, 2016). At XLENT, almost no documentation 
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such as guidelines or certain how-to-do-it instructions are available; instead they learn as they 
practice. However, in many cases documentation is seen beneficial in other aspects, such as 
when introducing new recruits (S2, 2016). All documentation is in need of updates, which 
means extra work to only keep the documents up to date (S2, 2016). 
 
Concurrently, a lot of information about XLENT’s clients and projects are saved in the 
consultants' e-mail inboxes; information that would go lost if a consultant decides to quit (S6, 
2016). The extent in which a consultancy firm uses sharing platforms for documentation or to 
share their documentation between one another are different from firm to firm, however it is 
commonly argued among some of the interviewees that several different platforms 
complicate the sharing and increases the complexity (C6, S6, 2016). 
  
Documentation is often discussed in the firms and commonly considered to not provide 
enough value for the firm or for its clients (C6, S6, 2016). Furthermore, since the consultants 
operate in a digitalised industry, documentation of similar projects is easy to access on the 
Internet (C5, 2016). If the client not requires documentation of its projects, XLENT will not 
document it, but in the cases where the client requires it, documentation is made within the 
scope of the project (S6, 2016). 
  
“If you spend two weeks on documentation, what will it give in the long run? Would someone 

even read the document?” 
(C7, 2016) 

 
In the topic of documentation, all consultancy firms need to consider how long the 
documentation will be up to date or relevant for what their clients will demand for in the 
future. The work of keeping the documentation up to date could more easily be avoided by 
sharing the knowledge in other ways, which is further described in the next section. 

Participation in knowledge sharing 
As earlier mentioned, in the IT consultancy industry it is common to arrange competence-
sharing events to share knowledge and experiences from previous projects with each other. 
At XLENT the consultants are encouraged to arrange competence-sharing events individually 
and to present new experiences from projects or new technology that could be of interest for 
their colleagues in general (C6, 2016). This encouragement is from XLENT’s perspective 
meant to engage their employees in their own learning and inspiration in excess of the actual 
knowledge sharing (S2, 2016). It is therefore from this research’s analysis concluded that 
participation in knowledge sharing is important to encourage. 
  
The industry requires the consultants to continually develop their competences to be able to 
provide their clients with the latest updates in the industry (C6, 2016). The organisational 
routine of arranging these sharing events is prioritised differently for different expertise; the 
mobile services team for instance operates in a rather novel market, which therefore demands 
for better updates of knowledge and for their experiences to be shared (C6, 2016). 
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Sharing networks for certain professionals are also established for knowledge sharing; 
meaning that consultants with similar professions meet to share experiences no matter of firm 
or expertise group (C9, 2016). Project managers or testers could for example set up regularly 
sharing events to share common problems, solutions or trends and to benefit from each 
other's experiences by sharing them (C9, 2016). Moreover, monthly meetings are operated in 
the same purpose: to share knowledge and experiences and to gather professionals of the 
same kind (A3, 2016; C4, 2016). The fact that not all consultants choose to participate 
actively in the knowledge sharing is seen as a barrier for the organisation’s knowledge 
sharing to succeed (A3, 2016). 
 
The wide range of areas of expertise, possessed by IT consultancy firms, is dispersed over all 
their consultants, however, it challenges the firms to disperse this expertise smoothly. 
Meaning that the expertise should be possessed by several consultants, and not only by one 
single or two consultants in total. Our empirics has shown that XLENT with its medium size 
struggles instantly in order to maintain this spread of expertise, although it is obviously 
harder to manage the lesser number of employees a firm has, and the more expertise it 
intends to cover. The consultancy firms struggle with this kind of issues due to two major 
reasons: (1) to decrease their dependence of single individuals, and (2) to enable employees 
to move from one expertise to another, and to test or learn new ones. (C2, 2016) 
  
Individual dependency impacts as well the consultancy firm which takes a large risk, as the 
specific consultant who cannot change its working tasks as easily as perhaps desired. These 
consultants are therefore expected to communicate their expertise even better. 
Communicative low-prioritised activities are further described below. 

5.4 Communicative 
Low-prioritised activities with a communicative functioning affect the consultants’ work 
more in general and indirect, i.e. it permeates all communication made by each individual 
consultant, and not only certain communication tasks performed. Within the IT consultancy 
firms, different communication channels or medias are used for different purposes; for 
example, social medias are used for more social communication among the consultants (C9, 
2016), whereas other channels are used in order for the consultants to be able to chat with 
each other (C10, 2016). At XLENT it is unspoken which communication channels to use for 
which purpose of communication, however there seems to be a common understanding in the 
company that important messages or communication are made over e-mail, and other less 
important communication in alternative communication channels (C10, 2016). 
  
Despite the fact that social communication not is seen as crucial as communication 
concerning clients and working projects, it should be emphasised that this kind of 
communication bring good value for the organisation as it helps to stimulate the 
organisational culture (C10, 2016). This is especially important for consultancy firms in 
comparison to other businesses as their consultants often are located in different locations, 
and their social culture in the organisation could therefore be better sustained through the 
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social communication of theirs (C9, 2016). Low-prioritised activities of communicative kind 
are described more in detail under the following subheadings.  

Informing internally 
From our empirics it has been revealed that decentralised and small organisations, such as 
XLENT often lack in customising their informing in accordance to what the organisation is in 
need of. This is an even more occurring issue for organisations that additionally grow rapidly 
as they usually do not structure their communication as well as their opposite - bureaucracies. 
In the pre-study interviews, it is emphasised that this decentralised organisational structure 
makes it difficult for new recruits to for example learn what each consultant actually works 
with - or what job title a certain colleague has. As the firms grow and extend their businesses, 
this aspect of communicating through good information to their employees become even 
more substantial for the employees’ understanding of the business. (C4, 2016) 

Communicating with colleagues located at clients’ sites 
Our analysis illuminates the importance of internal communication with consultants located 
at their clients for a longer period, and that it is crucial for the communication to be well 
sustained by the consultants as well as its team manager. However, this relationship has been 
proved to lack in communication, something that has resulted in low insights of the 
consultant’s work from the team manager’s hand, and also low insight in the consultancy 
firm from the consultant. (C4, 2016) 
 
Consultants’ e-mail inboxes are furthermore sometimes not available to access at their 
different clients depending on the clients’ policies for bringing their own computers to their 
project or not. This aggravates the consultants’ chances to communicate efficiently internally 
with colleagues from its client which results in a stressed internal communication towards the 
consultancy firm and that is seen problematic for their internal collaboration. (C8, C9, C10, 
2016) 

E-mail conversation 
A high usage of e-mail is apparent in IT consultancy firms, and it is revealed in the empirics 
that e-mail communication in many cases distracts the consultants in their work as they 
continually receive notifications for new e-mails (C10, 2016). Although XLENT’s 
consultants are able to easily communicate mouth-by-mouth (S2, 2016; C4, 2016), they 
receive around 80-90 emails a day which they are expected to reply in an appropriate period 
of time (S2, 2016). A lot of time is spent in just communicating with each other internally 
within the firm as e-mail communication often not is the most time-efficient communication 
channel among the ones available for business today (S2, 2016). 
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Concluding analysis regarding individual activities indicating the greatest potential for increased 
efficiency 

ü Low-prioritised activities indicate the greatest potential for increased organisational efficiency within 
an IT consultancy firm, as they are the easily forgotten activities manageable from the firm, and 
affect the efficiency badly due to postponement. 

 
ü Low-prioritised activities are the interdependent, individual activities in repetitive and recognisable 

patterns that make up organisational routines, and that are each carried out by one single person. It is 
activities that employees tend to prioritise lower, which often results in postponement of the activity. 

 
ü Low-prioritised activities within IT consultancy firms could be categorised into four categories 

determined by their specific functions: administrative, HR-specific, knowledge management, and 
communicative. 
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6 COMMON ROOT CAUSES FOR THE INEFFICIENCY 
WITHIN THESE ACTIVITIES 

___________________________________________________________________________ 
  
In the previous chapter the low-prioritised activities were identified as the individual 
activities indicating the greatest potential for increased efficiency within IT consultancy 
firms. Why these low-prioritised activities lack in efficiency is in this chapter analysed and 
discussed in accordance to each of the common root causes for the inefficiency. By analysing 
the empirics and relevant additional literature, the second research question is answered.  
___________________________________________________________________________ 
  
The previous chapter showed that low-prioritised activities indicate the greatest potential for 
increased efficiency within IT consultancy. These low-prioritised activities were categorised 
into the four categories: administrative, HR-specific, knowledge management, and 
communicative. The categorisation derives from similar characteristics of the individual 
activities and aims to facilitate the root cause analysis for each category. 
  
The root cause analyses for each of the categories were conducted through a fault tree 
analysis based of the empirical findings in combination with our overall understanding for 
XLENT. Root causes identified in these fault trees that occurred for two or more times, are 
from now on defined as the common root causes. Each of the fault trees are attached in 
Appendix 6, and the identified common root causes are: 
  

• Insufficient structural capital 
• Insufficient cultural support 
• Poor communication policies 
• Lack of incentives 

  
Out of these four common root causes, structural capital will be given most attention as it is a 
common root cause that has shown to often be involved in connection to efficiency and low-
prioritised activities. Furthermore, structural capital includes both organisational culture and 
policies, which due to their importance are presented as two common root causes of their 
own. These common root causes are summarised in table 1.  
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Table 1. Common root causes for the low-prioritised activities to be inefficient. 

Common root 
causes: 
  
  
Categories: 

Insufficient 
structural capital 

Insufficient 
cultural support 
  

Poor 
communication 
policies 

Lack of incentives 
  

Administrative 
 

      

HR-specific 
  

  
 

Knowledge 
management   

  
 

Communicative   
  

  

 
Each common root cause is argued for in the following sections where the main supporting 
literature as well as eventual definitions are presented initially in order to put the common 
root causes into context. Thereafter, the subsequent analyses of the empirics are presented 
under the subheadings of the categories.    

6.1 Insufficient structural capital 
Insufficient structural capital affects, according to our analysis, the administrative, HR-
specific and knowledge management categories of low-prioritised activities. Structural capital 
refers to all knowledge that is embedded in an organisation in the form of processes, 
structures, policies, culture and technologies (Ordóñez de Pablos, 2004). It is all kind of 
knowledge deposits not supported by the human being and that make up the result of learning 
at an organisational level (Ordóñez de Pablos, 2004). 
  
Edvinsson (2002) argues that companies that manage to keep their structural capital within 
the firm, even when employees decide to leave the firm, will be the ones succeeding in the 
future. Another crucial aspect of structural capital is its ability to transfer knowledge from 
one human being to another, which is clarified in the following: 
  
“Structural capital representing ‘the codified bodies of semi-permanent knowledge that can 
be transferred’ and ‘the tools that augment the body of knowledge by bringing relevant data 

or expertise to people.” 
(Willcocks, Hindle, Feeny & Lacity, 2004, p. 8) 

                                                                                                          
Moreover, the structural capital together with the human capital, make up the intellectual 
capital in an organisation (Edvinsson, 2002). Human capital consists of the skills, insights 
and potentials of the individuals within the organisation (Edvinsson, 2002), and can be 
further explained as the individual knowledge of the employees in an organisation (Ordóñez 
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de Pablos, 2004). According to Edvinsson (2002), the product of human and structural 
capital, i.e. intellectual capital, could transform knowledge and intangible assets into wealth-
creating resources. Thus, the structural capital is created through institutionalisation of both 
individual and common knowledge present in an organisation in the learning process. In 
order for the human capital to flourish and the employees to leverage their talents, the 
structural capital must enable them to do so (Edvinsson, 2002). 
  
Furthermore, there are four different forms of structural capital in organisations: 
idiosyncratic, core, ancillary and compulsory. By identifying which type of structural capital 
an organisation has, the organisation can easier manage its structural capital in order to 
maximise its contribution to the organisation. These four different forms are represented in 
the structural capital matrix, see figure 6-1 below, with the two dimensions of low vs. high 
idiosyncratic dimension and strategic value. The dimension of idiosyncratic indicates the 
uniqueness of the structural capital, whereas the strategic value dimension indicates how 
useful the strategic capital is to create value for the organisation. (Ordóñez de Pablos, 2004) 
  

 
Figure 6-1. Structural capital matrix (Snell et al., 1999, cited by Ordóñez de Pablos, 2004, p. 

638) 
  
Firstly, the idiosyncratic structural capital embraces company-specific knowledge that 
differentiate the organisation from its competitors, although it might not bring essential 
competitive advantage to it. Secondly, the ancillary structural capital compiles the 
knowledge that do not differentiate the company from others, or create essential competitive 
advantage for it either. Thirdly, the core structural capital is present in an organisation where 
human capital gets transferred into structural capital i.e. into knowledge in organisational 
processes and structures. Lastly, the compulsory structure capital constitutes the market-
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spread and general knowledge which could help an organisation to achieve competitive 
advantage in the long run, although it has low uniqueness and is therefore not company-
specific. (Ordóñez de Pablos, 2004) 
  
With this in mind, it could be concluded that IT consultancy firms differ in their structural 
capital’s meaning in making up strategic value or not. It is in the interviews discussed that 
XLENT’s customised and innovative solutions do not have a high need for structural capital, 
since they do not deliver standardardised solutions. XLENT’s projects differ remarkably from 
case to case in comparison to other firms in their industry, their structural capital is thereby of 
high uniqueness and the firm encompasses idiosyncratic structural capital. This implies that 
the structural capital they have is very company-specific and does thereby not contribute 
much to the firm’s competitive advantage, however, it is a structural capital seen as strong 
enough to enable the firm to differentiate them from their competitors (Ordóñez de Pablos, 
2004). It is also recommended for these firms to invest in relating this knowledge with other 
kinds of structural capital (Ordóñez de Pablos, 2004). How an insufficient structural capital 
affects each category are explained more in detail below.  

Administrative 
Low-prioritised activities of the administrative kind affected by insufficient structural capital 
are for example time report submission, expense declaration and updating individual 
competences in the common CV database. Within these activities, the overall empirics 
highlight the importance of using adapted and well-functioning IT-systems to support the 
activities in a structured and efficient way. The empirics further conclude that the first reason 
for these activities to be low-prioritised is because they are complex, as shown in the fault 
tree analyses in Appendix 6. The analysis further revealed that the root cause for this 
complexity is the insufficient structural capital.  
  
The time reporting system at XLENT does not satisfy a remarkable number of employees 
(C5, 2016). One problem is that the users, i.e. the consultants and team managers must 
operate in several systems at once (S5, 2016), another is the systems insufficiency for 
calculating flexible hours (C10, 2016). Furthermore, it is mentioned that the functions 
performed by the finance department were the main considerations when purchasing the 
system, which impacted the complexity for the users (S5, 2016). As a result, the consultants 
occasionally skip to submit their reports in time (C5, 2016).  
  
The fact that the time reports cannot be submitted flexibly is a problem, especially as the 
consultants often move between their clients’ sites and their home office (S5, 2016). Several 
of the interviewed consultants express a desire to automatise the activity to some extent to 
make it more efficient than today (C5, 2016; C8, C9, 2016; S2, 2016; S4, 2016).  
 
The external interviews confirmed the problems with time reporting and argued that it is 
considered to be a tedious activity, especially for consultants involved in several projects 
collaterally, and thus have to estimate how much time they spent on each project (Sinha, 
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2016). The fact that consultants often tend to work more than they suppose to, is further 
complicating the reporting and its submission (Lemus, 2016). 
 
The second activity also suffering from insufficient structural capital is expense declaration, 
which is an activity that the consultants desire to make more efficient and simple, as it is seen 
as tedious and time-consuming (A3, 2016; S2, 2016). Moreover, the activity is complex, 
difficult and it easily results in error (C4, 2016; C10, 2016). It is mentioned that instructions 
are needed in order for the consultants to understand how to do (C10, 2016). C5 (2016) 
further explained it as: 
  
“Expense declaration demands for quite a work effort, you have to find the receipts, codes in 
the reporting system, dates, print it and attach the receipts. It is not worth it if it is under 300 

SEK. There is a lack of a technical platform that can make it more smooth.” 
(C5, 2016) 

 
The activity is seen as complex since it is characterised by uncertainties in whether the 
consultants can charge their clients for the expenses, or if the IT consultancy firm, or the IT 
consultant themselves should pay for it; and if they in that case should pay it all or only a 
portion of the costs. These uncertainties are supposed to be dealt with in the agreement 
between the firm and the client, however incremental project extensions in some cases are not 
agreeing in this aspects, and the previous signed agreement is only valid for the time agreed 
in the agreement (C6, 2016). Due to the complexity of the agreement, no standards are 
available for this individual activity, which complicates for the consultants to perform it, as 
well as learning it fully (C6, 2016). 
 
Today, this individual activity is taught for the first time when a consultant pays on behalf of 
the consultancy firm, and is thereby commonly not taught in advance, apart from the 
occasional introductions made by the finance department approximately once a year (C6, S6, 
2016). It is discussed that there are instructions for these similar activities gathered in a 
common platform available for all consultants, however it is considered difficult to 
distinguish which documents that are of relevance for your administrative task, and which 
documents that are up to date with their current organisational routines in expense declaration 
(C7, 2016). 
 
The external interviewees also agreed upon that the problem is that there are too many details 
to be aware of, which take time from the work with the client. It is an individual activity that 
consists of multiple small tasks such as filling in documents, scanning, looking at excel, pay, 
and send a hard copy, and since it is time-consuming it becomes a problem. Furthermore, 
these activities do not add any value to the activity itself and Lemus (2016) suggests to use 
digitalised ways in order to automatise it.  
  
To update individual competences in the common CV database is an activity that heavily 
relies on the fact that the IT consultants’ do it properly (S2, 2016). The current CV database 
is rather new and since it was introduced one year ago, the organisational routine managing it 
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has not been fully implemented and the consultants do not perform the individual activity of 
updating competences regularly (S3, 2016). As a result, the database cannot be used 
efficiently as it is not updated according to the competences that each of the consultants 
possess (S3, 2016). 

HR-specific 
Among the HR-specific low-prioritised activities, insufficient structural capital mainly causes 
inefficiency in the formalities around new and potential recruits. This mainly derives from 
insufficient IT-systems, as shown in Appendix 6.  
 
These mentioned formalities primarily refer to the activity of formally introducing new 
recruits. This activity regards for instance presentations concerning the firm’s organisational 
routines. The empirics point out that this is very dependent of the size of the group of new 
recruits, with a larger group it is generally more structured than with a smaller group.  
 
The importance of a sufficient formal introduction is highlighted in the literature. When 
introducing a new employee, it is important with good initial supervision, as it can prevent 
misunderstandings about routines within the organisation and make sure that the new 
employee is introduced on how to work and how to follow the organisational routines 
correctly (Nygren, 2011). At XLENT the new recruits are occasionally introduced to the 
finance-related activities by the finance department, that is not situated in Stockholm (S6, 
2016). However, there is no organisational routine for how and when this introduction should 
be performed and it is only done at specific times (S6, 2016).   
 
Furthermore, the documentation and follow up of potential recruits is an HR-specific activity 
of which a similar reasoning has been present, and our analysis shows that this is an activity 
heavily dependent of the consultancy firm’s approach for structural capital. For instance, S5 
(2016) mentioned that there is a system for suggesting potential recruits, however, many 
consultants find it too complex. He further mentioned that there is some information about 
recruits in someone’s mailbox that could be used for follow-up, but that it is not accessible as 
it is stored in the mailbox. 
  
The recruitment itself is an important and prioritised organisational routine. However, the 
follow up of potential candidates lack in structure and is dependent on certain individuals that 
possesses information and has main responsibility of the recruitment. This is partly since 
XLENT is decentralised and does not have a HR department, instead several employees are 
involved in the recruitment routine. They have a platform where they can insert the 
candidates and give suggestion on people to follow up, however not all employees can 
currently access this platform. Furthermore, due to the Personal Data Act, they cannot store 
information during more than two years. However, to get a notification when some time has 
passed after the interview would be beneficial as it would help them stay in contact with 
potential recruits.  (S6, 2016) 
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Another activity affected by insufficient structural capital is the participation in occupancy 
planning, which is believed to benefit from having a sufficient IT-system, instead of using the 
Excel sheets (S5, 2016). XLENT aims to occupy their consultants as much as possible and 
the occupancy planning itself is a rather structured organisational routine. The current 
problem is present in the individual activity when each consultant is supposed to check the 
planning continuously. They are allowed to do it, but it is currently too complex and time 
consuming to even access the Excel sheets, which decreases the quality of the planning as the 
consultants cannot confirm the correctness (S5, 2016).  

Knowledge management  
The analysis further indicates that low-prioritised activities within IT consultancy firms that 
concern knowledge management are affected by a lack of structural capital i.e. in the lack of 
knowledge documentation, as shown in Appendix 6. As a result, they lack in backing up the 
knowledge and information that the firm possess (Nygren, 2011), which will be addressed 
further below. 
  
There is currently no stated individual activity for documentation after a finished project at 
XLENT, and if they wish to get information about what has been done in previous projects 
they have to send e-mails and ask their colleagues (S5, 2016). The problem with only storing 
information in the employees’ main inboxes, is that the information goes lost if the employee 
decides to leave the firm (S6, 2016).  
 
Furthermore, too much undocumented knowledge possessed by an employee makes the firm 
dependent of this individual (Alvehus & Sveningsson, 2012). The organisation needs to ask 
themselves if there are any individuals that are irreplaceable due to their possessed skills or 
expertise to perform certain tasks (Nygren, 2011). By creating structural capital through 
encouragement to transfer human capital into structural, the firm lowers this individual 
dependency (Alvehus & Sveningsson, 2012). This documentation can be seen as a long-term 
investment as the lack of such backup can lead to costs if every new employee has to be 
introduced with courses, or by an internal education by other employees, which means it can 
have an impact on the efficiency of both the company as well as the consultants themselves 
(Nygren, 2011). 
 
Although documentation is seen as beneficial, that is not always the case. How useful the 
documentation is, depends on the client and what they demand for, as well as what projects 
the firm operates at the moment (S5, 2016). What to document needs to be considered 
carefully so that it is valuable for the organisation as well as supports its efficiency. Some 
documentation concerning certain programs can be accessed at the supplier’s website, where 
the documentation both is written by someone with great insight, i.e. the supplier's 
themselves, and is up to date (C6, 2016). Such documentation should not be created by the 
organisation. 
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Another individual activity of knowledge management kind that suffers from an insufficient 
structural capital is participation in knowledge sharing in the form of competence activities, 
such as lunches. Several of the consultants mentioned that XLENT is rather good at this, 
however, there is a lack of structure within the activity. S6 (2016) mentioned that: 
  

“It [knowledge management activities] is something that is and should be like that, but it is 
not stated.” 

  (S6, 2016) 
 
This statement fairly sums up the root cause of insufficient structural capital. The next root 
cause concerns insufficient cultural support, which will be explained more in detail in the 
following section.   

6.2 Insufficient cultural support 
When analysing the empirics, we could also find insufficient cultural support as a common 
root cause for the lack of efficiency within the low-prioritised activities, which implies that 
the organisational culture itself is not well matched to the low-prioritised activities, and 
therefore lacks in supporting them. Moreover, insufficient cultural support is a common root 
cause present in the activities of HR-specific, knowledge management and communicative 
kinds. 
  
Cultural support refers to the support of the organisational culture, which can be defined as: 

  
“A pattern of basic assumptions that are invented, discovered or developed by a certain 
group, while they learn to handle the problems that arises from extreme adoption and 

internal integration, that has worked enough to be seen as valid and that thus are taught to to 
members as the correct way to perceive, think and feel in relation to these problems.” 

(Schein, 1985, cited by Eriksson-Zetterqvist, Kalling & Styhre, 2015, p. 241) 
  
The culture provides direction for the organisation and is build on the individuals’ common 
view for their work, clients and business (Alvesson & Sveningsson, 2012). Within the low-
prioritised individual activities we could see that in order for the activities to be efficient, they 
must be supported by the organisational culture. 
  
Crucial for the organisational culture in relation to organisational routines, is to encourage 
critical evaluation of routines (Nygren, 2011). Nygren (2011) further emphasises that old 
organisational routines often contain unnecessary elements or steps which lead to 
inefficiency. It is therefore important that the employees feel responsible for their own 
development as well as the organisation’s, in order to achieve continuous improvement and to 
ensure that their inputs are valued by the organisation (Nygren, 2011). 
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HR-specific  
Poor cultural support is firstly present in the low-prioritised activities of HR-specific kind. 
The fault tree analyses in Appendix 6 indicate that the lack of cultural support mainly results 
in low individual participation in some of the low-prioritised activities.  
  
From the empirics it has been revealed that there is a need among new recruits to get 
introduced formally, not only to the organisation, but also to their specific roles and how their 
work in general should be operated (C3, 2016). This should be done under supervision, as 
supervision is crucial in order for new recruits to understand the organisation (Nygren, 2011).   
 
Currently, the new recruits at XLENT are trained by the motto learning by doing and are in 
that way introduced to their work step-by-step (C6, 2016). As a consequence, the introduction 
can sometimes become too informal (C3, 2016). Therefore, this analysis has concluded it to 
be vital for an organisation’s activities concerning formal introduction to be sufficiently 
supported by the organisational culture. With a sufficient culture support, the individuals 
could more easily participate in introducing their new colleagues into their new role. 
 
Cultural support is similarly needed in the activity of following up on potential recruits, as IT 
consultancy firms nowadays tend to let their employees be active in the employee 
acquisitions (S5, 2016). Hence, this supported is needed for the consultancy firm to sustain 
this participation and benefit as much as possible from it (A2, 2016). 
 
Lastly, for the organisational culture to be able to support its activities of HR-specific 
sustainably, it is crucial for the consultants to provide each other with feedback, and that 
feedback is supported and encouraged to give from the organisation culture (A1, 2016). 

Knowledge management 
As mentioned about the common root cause above, insufficiency occurs within the 
knowledge management activities when valuable knowledge is stored in the human capital 
instead of in the structural capital, which results in lost knowledge if the particular employee 
decides to leave the firm. In this context, cultural support refers to how the organisational 
culture encourages the employees to participate in knowledge sharing activities as well as 
documentation of knowledge. 
  
In order for the knowledge sharing to be efficient, it is of great value to have a culture where 
the sharing is encouraged, as people cannot be forced to participate (C9, 2016). There is also 
a desire among the consultants to have more time to prepare a kind of presentation after a 
finished project (C8, 2016), because when starting a new project immediately after finishing 
one, there will not be any time left for writing a presentation, sending an e-mail, or making a 
post on the intranet (C10, 2016). These are individual activities in need of support from the 
organisational culture.  
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Communicative 
Within the communicative activities the culture should support a common use of the 
communication channels. Concerning e-mail conversation, some consultants only want their 
e-mail inboxes to be used for communication with their clients, and argue that alternative 
communication channels can be useful (C5, 2016). However, if alternative communications 
are to be used efficiently, they must be supported within the organisation as well as 
encouraged to be used (C5, 2016). 
  
Furthermore, during the second workshop, the consultants from ITC explained their use of 
different communication channels and how they are used for different purposes. For instance, 
WhatsApp is for more social communication (C9, 2016), whereas Skype for business is used 
as a chat (C10, 2016); which can enhance the communication with colleagues at client’ sites. 
Similarly, to the statement above, the different communication channels need to be supported 
by the organisational culture. It needs to be clear how to use the different channels for 
different purposes, which is further addressed in the next section concerning communication 
policies.  

6.3 Poor communication policies 
Communication is crucial for an organisation to enhances the alignment of the organisation’s 
general profile, social contacts, market communication, internal communication, financial 
communication, and mass media relation (Erikson, 2011). By launching a communication 
policy for an organisation, the internal communication can facilitate the achievement of 
organisational objectives, creation of participation and understanding of work of change as 
well as provide knowledge and training among the employees, and create understanding 
among the employees for their role within the organisation (Marnon, 2012). 
  
Poor communication policies refer to the fact that there is no clear or predefined policy on 
how to communicate within the firm. In accordance to the literature, a communication policy 
is defined as collected guidelines for how the communication work shall be practiced in the 
organisation and principles for responsibility distribution (Erikson, 2011). It is distinguished 
from the communication strategies and plans, which are defined as long-term procedures for 
the communication to contribute for the achievement of the organisation’s overall objectives 
(Erikson, 2011, p. 171), and defined objectives and actions with the communication with 
selected target groups for a limited period of time and with a certain financial framework 
(Erikson, 2011, p. 171). 
  
The poor communication policies mainly result in lower efficiency within the communicative 
activities, which is described further in the subheading on next page.  
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Communicative 
The analysis of the empirics indicated that the inefficiency within communication mainly 
derives from the differences in the communication within different situations, as shown in the 
fault tree analysis in Appendix 6. For instance, which communication channels to use for 
which kind of problems or situations, or dependence on who the receiver is.  
 
At the case firm, different communication channels are used for different purposes, but not in 
a similar approach for all employees, only depending on what that specific consultant finds 
the most appropriate. 
  
At XLENT ITC it is unspoken which channels to use for which purpose, although there seem 
to be a common understanding that important things are sent on e-mail, and other less 
important things are sent on WhatsApp (C10, 2016). However, although the social 
communication taking place on WhatsApp is seen as less important than the communication 
with clients, it should be emphasised that it still provides an important value for the 
organisation as social communication can help to build the culture. This is especially 
important at a consultancy firm where the consultant work at different physical locations and 
communication with colleagues at clients’ sites is a common activity (C9, 2016).  
 
Another important aspect of communication is how to communicate what with who. Lemus 
(2016) suggest that communication within teams only should be done by e-mail when you are 
not present, as communication in person enhances trust and collaboration. However, no 
matter how a company or team decides to communicate, the rules should be clear and the 
people should be trained on it (Lemus, 2016). This was further emphasised by one consultant, 
who means that alternative communication channels are good, but that they will not work if 
only 50 % use them (C5, 2016). Lemus (2016) further gave the recommendation to use a 
matrix that shows what type of communication to use for different types of problems, as this 
is proven to increase the efficiency of the communication.  
  
From the empirical findings we could conclude that the result of not having communication 
policies is that the communicative activities do not reach their full potential concerning 
efficiency. It is seen as beneficial to have different channels and ways of communicating for 
different purposes and problems, but it needs to be clear how the different channels are to be 
used, and when. If it is done properly, the gains for the organisation are not only a more 
efficient way of working, but also a possible boost for the organisational culture, which is 
especially important as the consultants work at different locations.  
 
The fourth common root cause for the inefficiency within the low-prioritised activities is lack 
of incentives, which is described more in detail in the next section.  
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6.4 Lack of incentives 
The fourth common root cause for the low-prioritised activities to be inefficient is the lack of 
incentives, which results in the lack of the employee’s motivation to perform certain 
activities, and often also to do it in time. Clark (2003) describes incentives as a motivation 
tool that aims to increase the employee’s work performance by increasing their motivation. 
Inefficiency due to lack of incentives can mainly be seen in the activities of HR-specific and 
knowledge management kind. 
  
Furthermore, as Herzberg (2003) reasons, there are two groups of factors controlling an 
individual's motivation: hygiene and motivational factors. With this he means that the factors 
making employees satisfied and motivated are not the same as the ones that make them 
unsatisfied (Herzberg, 2003). The hygiene factors affect the degree of dissatisfaction and 
cannot trigger motivation (Herzberg, 1959 & 1993, cited by Lindkvist, Bakka & Fivelsdal, 
2014, p. 177), whereas the motivational factors affect the degree of satisfaction and triggers 
motivation (Herzberg, 1959 & 1993, cited by Lindkvist, Bakka & Fivelsdal, 2014, p. 177). 
Examples of hygiene and motivational factors are presented in table 2. 
  
Table 2. Examples of hygiene factors and motivational factors (Herzberg, 2003). 

Hygiene factors Motivational factors 

o   Company policies and administration 
o   Supervision 
o   Interpersonal relationships 
o   Working conditions 
o   Salary 
o   Status 
o   Security 

o   Achievement 
o   Recognition 
o   The work itself 
o   Responsibility 
o   Growth or advancement 

 
When dealing with incentives and the lack of them, there is mainly a lack in motivational 
factors rather than hygiene ones, as the incentives suppose to attract the individual to do extra 
and to be motivated to go to work, whereas the hygiene factor more or less act as the basic 
foundation for the employee to be satisfied with its job. How the lack of incentives affects the 
inefficiency within the low-prioritised activities is explained further in the subheadings 
below.  

HR-specific 
Lack of incentives in the inefficient individual activities of HR-specific kind is present due to 
their clear connection to internal work, and once again the consultants’ work is affected by 
their external priorities over their internal, as earlier discussed (S2, 2016). It can be conducted 
from the empirics that the low-prioritised activities involving new and potential recruits lack 
incentives. This means that the consultants are not provided with enough incentives for these 
activities to be performed (C5, 2016).  
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One consultant stated that no consultant will put effort in introducing new recruits or follow 
up on potential recruits of theirs, if these actions are not observed by the managers to some 
extent (S5, 2016). Although the consultant might learn a lot from performing activities, it will 
not be prioritised by the consultant without any clear incentives; in this case, incentives as 
changed or increased responsibilities were discussed (S5, 2016). In the fault tree analysis in 
Appendix 6, this is illustrated as a lack of connection to the gain of performing that activity. 

Knowledge management 
A further practical example retrieved from the empirics, is that the employees not are 
motivated enough to contribute to the documentation of knowledge as they cannot see the 
gain from doing it. For instance, (S4, 2016) mentioned that it would be easier to store 
knowledge from people who no longer work at XLENT if they would document it, but the 
client does not want to pay for it (S4, 2016), thus they do not feel motivated to document. 
  
Overall, we have concluded that the external activities are prioritised over the internal, which 
clearly contributes to less motivation to perform the internal activities. The incentives present 
within the external activities are for instance personal development, client engagement and 
achievement, as well as higher salary, since a higher number of charged hours results in 
higher bonuses. Whereas within the internal activities the incentives are less clear and linked 
to the individuals. For instance, knowledge sharing is something that an organisation benefit 
from collectively, and that the individual benefit from in the sense of learning. 
 
 

Concluding analysis regarding common root causes for the inefficiency within these activities 

ü The four common root causes for the inefficiency within low-prioritised activities are (1) insufficient 
structural capital, (2) insufficient cultural support, (3) poor communication policies, and (4) lack of 
incentives. 

 
ü Insufficient structural capital is the common root cause most present in the empirical findings; and is 

often involved in connection to organisational efficiency and low-prioritised activities. 
 

ü Although structural capital includes communication policies and organisational culture as well, these 
are analysed as separate common root causes due to their high impact and frequent occurrence. 
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7 LEADER ACTIONS TO ENHANCE EFFICIENCY  
WITHIN AN ORGANISATION 

___________________________________________________________________________ 
  
In this chapter the leaders’ actions in order to enhance the efficiency within an organisation 
are discussed. In similarity to the two previous chapters, this chapter aims to answer the 
third research question by analysing the empirical findings in combination with the relevant 
literature, which supports the analysis made from the empirics. 
___________________________________________________________________________ 
  
In the previous chapters it was concluded that low-prioritised activities are the activities 
within an IT consultancy firm that indicate greatest potential for increased efficiency. We 
could further demonstrate that common root causes for these activities to be inefficient are 
insufficient structural capital, insufficient cultural support, poor communication policies and 
lack of incentives. With these findings as a foundation, this chapter analyses how the leaders 
within an IT consultancy firm should act in order to manage the common root causes and 
hence, enhance their organisational efficiency. 
  
The empirical results as well as the literature reviewed indicate the impact of how the leaders 
in an IT consultancy firm should act to improve or sustain the efficiency within an 
organisation. The external interviewees argued about the leaders’ impact on their employee’s 
efficiency and stated that leadership and efficiency are strongly related. Within IT 
consultancy firms there are different kinds of leaders, which can be formal or informal. The 
formal leaders are for instance managers, whereas the informal leaders are individuals who 
are in a leadership position without being formal managers (Manca, 2016). This 
argumentation is directed towards one kind of formal leaders, namely team managers. 
  
The main findings imply that, in order to manage the common root causes and enhance the 
efficiency within an organisation, a team manager should: 
  

• Be a role model 
• Empower the employees 
• Provide the employees with suitable incentives 

  
From the root cause analyses of the low-prioritised activities, in combination with the 
leadership aspects discussed in the external interviews, it is concluded that each of the leader 
actions could enhance the organisational efficiency by stimulating the common root causes 
marked in table 3 below. 
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Table 3. Illustration for which common root causes each leader action solves. 

Common root 
causes: 
  
Leader actions: 

Insufficient 
structural capital 

Insufficient 
cultural support 

Poor 
communication 
policies 

Lack of 
incentives 

Be a role model 
     

Empower the 
employees    

  

Provide the 
employees with 
suitable 
incentives 

  
  

 

  
These will be presented more in detail under each of their subheadings below. 

7.1 Be a role model 
From our analysis it has been concluded that the leaders’ interests in certain individual 
activities affect the individual’s interests in those activities as well (Sinha, 2016). If the 
leaders submit their time reports in time, the individuals will more likely submit their time 
reports in time as well (S6, 2016). It is crucial that the leaders are role models and lead by an 
example for the time reports to be correct and submitted in time. The leaders’ attitudes 
toward a certain organisational routine can furthermore affect the organisational culture 
(Sinha, 2016), it was therefore concluded as important that the leaders seize the opportunity 
to do it in a way that can enhance the organisational efficiency. For instance, the efficiency 
can be increased in the sense that the employees know how to perform certain activities 
(Sinha, 2016). 
 
The importance of leaders to be role models is supported widely in the existing literature 
(Gardner, Avolio, Luthans, May, & Walumbwa, 2005; Kirkpatrick & Locke, 1991; Shamir, 
House, & Arthur, 1993). Possessing certain traits, such as drive, leadership motivation, 
honesty, integrity, self-confidence and knowledge of the business, is a precondition for 
efficient leadership, but it is the actions such as role modelling that can make the leaders 
successful (Kirkpatrick & Locke, 1991).                         
  
Being a role model implies that the leaders use actions instead of words to influence their 
employees’ behaviours (Kirkpatrick & Locke, 1991). For instance, if the leaders show its 
employees how to adapt to change or how to perform certain activities, the employees can 
easier copy the leaders’ actions and behaviours, and act similarly (Manca, 2016). Linking this 
fact back to the identified common root causes, it would mean that the leaders follow the 
communication policies or show how to utilise the structural capital efficiently, rather than 
only instructing the employees how to do it. Kirkpatrick & Locke (1991) also emphasise that 
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by being a role model the leaders can communicate the organisation's vision by acting in 
accordance to it. 
 
To align the management with desired changes within the organisation is of great importance, 
as if leaders not ask or even want their employees to work in another way, they will not 
change their way of working (Manca, 2016). Changes desired by the consultants, but not 
adapted within XLENT are well-supported by the top management, although such outcomes 
might not be the desired ones by the consultant demanding for a specific change (C5, 2016). 
  
By being a role model the leaders can provide a positive model by aligning their actions, 
motives, positive emotions and goals as well as concern for the employees (Gardner, et al., 
2005). In our case study, this has also been observed in the interviews, which indicate a clear 
alignment between what the leaders’ tell us about the firm and what the consultants tell. A 
further benefit of this is that it enhances the employee's growth and development, as well as 
facilitate the shaping of authentic relationships between leaders and their followers (Gardner, 
et al., 2005). 
 
Another leader action that can enhance the efficiency within the organisation is the 
empowerment of employees, which is explained further in the next section.   

7.2 Empower the employees 
An organisation’s efficiency is correlated to performance, which in turn can be enhanced by 
employee empowerment (Fernandez & Moldogaziev, 2013).  
  
From the organisation’s perspective, employee empowerment can promote the employees’ 
involvement in the overall, continuous improvement (Manca, 2016). Continuous 
improvement and each consultant’s approach for it is very personal. When one of the 
consultants in the first workshop refers to his own approach, he mentions that continuous 
improvement is more occurring between the projects or during project evaluation, more than 
instantly in the daily work (C7, 2016). 
 
Employee empowerment means that the leaders share their power, resources, information and 
reward with their employees (Fernandez & Moldogaziev, 2013). Finding ways to involve 
employees to improve organisational routines and its attached individual activities are crucial, 
according to Nygren (2011). In order to achieve continuous improvement, it is encouraged to 
value the employees’ insights and inputs for improvement and to make them feel that they are 
responsible for their own as well as the organisation’s development (Nygren, 2011). 
  
According to our analysis, the involvement of consultants is important for the continuous 
improvement of work, since the consultants performing the individual activities included in 
the organisational routines often possess insights in how the they should or could be 
improved. This is also emphasised at XLENT through their vision of making almost all 
employees to work as consultants, which increases the consultants’ insights regarding the 
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daily work and challenges (A3, 2016). This is further beneficial for the organisation’s 
development (A3, 2016). Old organisational routines often contain unnecessary elements that 
lead to inefficiency (Nygren, 2011). Feedback for these organisational routines is highly 
useful since organisational routines change in a path-dependent manner in response to 
feedback of the outcome (Becker, 2004). 
  
Employee empowerment is furthermore related to performance and innovativeness, since it 
fosters the employees to act more creative beyond the standardised ways of working 
(Fernandez & Moldogaziev, 2013). These initiatives from the employees are furthermore 
essential for the initiation of innovation in the organisation (Fernandez & Moldogaziev, 
2013). Through employee empowerment, the leaders are moreover able to influence the 
occurrence of empowerment behaviours in the organisation, and thereby develop a positive 
mindset among their employees (Boudrias, Gaudreau, Savoie & Morin, 2009). 

7.3 Provide the employees with suitable incentives 
The impact of incentives on individual’s performance is highlighted in the empirics as well as 
in the previous literature. Examples of incentives within IT consultancy firms are flexible 
hours, bonuses (Lemus, 2016) or personal development, such as leadership programs, where 
informal leaders and other employees also are included (Manca, 2016). Incentives play an 
important role when motivating behaviours and the execution of certain actions, however 
from the leaders’ perspective, the challenge is to find right incentives to motivate their 
employees (Shah, Higgins, and Friedman, 1998).  
  
Different individuals have different perceptions of the value of the incentives, and it can both 
depend on what their goals are, as well as how they believe the incentives will support the 
goals (Shah, Higgins, and Friedman, 1998). When incentives have an inconsistent effect on 
performance it is often because they are not aligned with the individual's goals or needs 
(Shah, Higgins, and Friedman, 1998). One consultant at XLENT finds personal development 
and flexible hours as important motivational factors, and further mentions that it is seen as a 
strength that the company can provide these (C3, 2016). 
  
Motivation can be extrinsic or intrinsic, where extrinsic is expected organisational reward, 
such as monetary incentives or public praise, something that have proved to affect 
employee’s participation (Lin, 2007). However, there are some uncertainties whether or not 
monetary incentives are efficient. Clark (2013) mean that money and recognition are 
universal motivators since they are perceived to facilitate and indicate success. Furthermore, 
Shah, Higgins, and Friedman (1998) states that monetary incentives alone cannot enhance the 
performance. Prendergast, (2008) mean that money can increase the motivation, but that 
people generally feel motivated when they care about what they are doing. Intrinsic 
motivators on the other hand can be self-efficacy and enjoyment and is associated with a 
willingness to create a positive mood (Lin, 2007). Our analysis furthermore concludes that 
typical salary models in consultancy firms in many cases motivate the consultants to work 
better and to provide better results, but that the model for how the salary is paid not in all 
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cases benefit what it is suppose to benefit (C4, 2016). Some consultants are in need of being 
at home due to different reasons and a salary model directed to results is then mitigating the 
motivation of those consultants (C4, 2016). 
  
Regardless of the character of the incentives, motivation tend to increase when individuals 
care about what they are doing (Prendergast, 2008) and when they can see that positive 
outcomes are linked to the particular activity (Lin, 2007), such as achievement of goals 
(Clark, 2003). Therefore, we can conclude that the leaders should provide their employees 
with suitable incentives, i.e. incentives that firstly, are aligned to the individual employee's 
goals and needs and that thus can be a tool to increase their motivation to perform a certain 
activity. And secondly, that the incentives are aligned with what the organisation can provide. 
For instance, too much monetary incentives can put a financial pressure on the organisation, 
whereas incentives such as development of skills is something that the organisation can 
benefit from as well as the employees increased their competences. 
 
  

Concluding analysis regarding leader actions to enhance efficiency within an organisation 

ü External interviewees argue for the leaders’ impact on the employees’ efficiency: leadership and 
efficiency are strongly related to one another. 

 
ü A team manager should in order to enhance efficiency within an IT consultancy firm: (1) be a role 

model, (2) empower its employees, and (3) provide its employees with suitable incentives. 
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8 MANAGING ORGANISATIONAL ROUTINES 
SUSTAINABLY 

___________________________________________________________________________ 
  
This chapter aims to analyse the findings from the research that can be applied within the 
general knowledge of organisational routines in KIBS firms. It therefore discusses how the 
organisational routines can be managed in order to be sustainable. In contrast to the 
argumentation in previous chapters, this argumentation is directed to top management 
instead of team managers. Hence, the analysis is made from a more long-term perspective. 
___________________________________________________________________________ 
  
Due to this research’s main purpose to investigate how the efficiency within IT consultancy 
firms could be increased, the research itself has resulted in practical as well as academic 
knowledge regarding low-prioritised activities, whereas it mainly has resulted in academic 
knowledge regarding the individual activities. This chapter thereby ties up this academic 
knowledge about individual activities and organisational routines, for this knowledge to not 
go lost. 
  
Our findings are that in order for the organisational routines to be manage sustainably, the top 
management is recommended to: 
  

• Create sustainable organisational routines 
• Adjust the organisational routines in relation to the organisational form 
• See individual activities as enablers 

  
These recommendations are explained further in each section below. 

8.1 Create sustainable organisational routines 
Within an organisation a lot of the work is performed through various organisational routines, 
and these routines therefore make up a vital part of the organisational structure (Feldman, 
2000). Organisational routines evolve over time as the organisation learns (Eriksson-
Zetterqvist, Kalling & Styhre, 2015), which implies that a sustainable organisational routine 
does not have to be permanent. Instead routines should continuously be changed and 
improved. As the organisational routines compose of interactions, they will enable feedback, 
and in order for organisational routines to evolve efficiently and not lead to inertia, the 
feedback about the performance of the routines must be received and handled (Becker, 2004). 
To participate in improvement work should, as mentioned in previous chapters, be 
encouraged by the team managers. However, the top management has the important role to 
ensure that the suggestions of improvements from the employees actually are valued and 
utilised. This ability to enable feedback further implies that organisational routines can 
contribute to change and stability within the organisation, which Becker (2004) means is 
important for the organisation’s flexibility.  
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In Chapter 7, we discussed how the team leaders can act in order to enhance the efficiency 
within the organisation, with the common root causes as a foundation for the analysis. 
However, some of the common root causes cannot be solved only through a changed 
leadership of the team managers, they sometimes also require investments. For instance, 
insufficient structural capital was identified as one of the common root causes, which in some 
cases can be solved by investing in a new IT-system. This is seldom a decision a team 
manager is authorised to make. It is instead a decision supposed to be made by the top 
management. These are often long-term investments requiring careful consideration for how 
to make the organisational routines more sustainable and suitable for the needs of the 
organisation. 
  
Furthermore, occasionally new routines have to be created, which also is a costly process as 
the consultants working on that routine have to spend their valuable time on internal work 
instead of external work, which is the chargeable time. This leaves the firm with a loss of 
profit during that time, and is thus an investment that can decrease the profit on a short-term 
(Hammarström, Engwall & Lagergren, 2012). Because of this cost this is also a decision that 
have to be made by the top management. 

8.2 Adjust the organisational routines in relation to the organisational form 
As previously mentioned, within KIBS there are three main organisation forms named 
bureau of experts, bureaucracy of knowledge, and idea incubator (Alvehus & Kärreman, 
cited by Alvesson & Sveningsson, 2012). As discussed in the contextual literature, they differ 
in for instance, how they are managed, how large volumes they produce services for their 
clients and if the services are more standardised or customised (Alvehus & Kärreman, cited 
by Alvesson & Sveningsson, 2012). The different organisational forms further bring different 
ways of how the organisational routines are structured and thereby how the firms are 
managed. Within KIBS, the strategic apex includes the top-level managers, in this report 
referred to as top management, that is responsible for making sure that the organisation 
efficiently serves it mission (Mintzberg, 1993). 
  
A typical example of an organisational routine is the routine of hiring new employees, which 
is a routine in which several interdependent individuals at different parts of the organisation 
altogether make up the routine (Feldman & Pentland, 2003). This is a routine that clearly 
differs depending the organisational structure as well as the size of the firm. From our 
empirics we could conclude that the case company, which does not have an HR department, 
but instead distributes the responsibility of hiring new employees to their employees, most 
probably struggle with other challenges than a firm that has a HR department being 
responsible for this routine. 
  
To conclude, different organisational structures require different types of organisational 
routines and the organisational routines should be adjusted in order to suit the organisational 
structure. Different organisational structures further imply different conditions for how the 
organisations are structured and coordinated (Alvehus & Kärreman, cited by Alvesson & 
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Sveningsson, 2012). The main differences that derives from the differences within the 
organisational forms are presented below. The empirics from XLENT, which has the 
organisational form of an idea incubator, are furthermore also embedded. 

The function and authority of the top management differs 
Overall, the strategic apex, have different functions in the different organisational forms. In 
all of the three forms, they should focus their efforts on external liaison and conflict 
resolution. Within bureaucracy of knowledge they may also have to focus on fine tuning, and 
in Idea Incubator, work balancing and project management should be included. At XLENT 
the strategic apex also works as consultants, which gives them the benefit of having better 
insights in their market, which thus means they can align their business along what their 
clients demand for (A2, 2016). This is something that is essential in an idea incubator as it is 
the stream of projects that makes their business go around.  
  
The power of the strategic apex also differs within the different organisational forms. Within 
the organisations resembling the professional bureaucracy, they have less power than in those 
that resembles the machine bureaucracy. These are in general the bureau of experts, but can 
as mention also be the bureaucracy of knowledge, depending on their standardisation. Within 
an idea incubator the power rest within the experts, and at XLENT, which also is 
decentralised, this requires the employees to operate under the device freedom with 
responsibility, as the strategic apex does not control their employees too much (C2, 2016). 
According to C4 (2016) XLENT lack routines on how they are expected to communicate 
with each other internally, which he means is because of their decentralisation. However, 
decentralisation also implies that they more easily can talk to each other regardless of level 
(S6, 2016).  

The flow of decision-making differs 
Within the bureau of experts, the decision-making is bottom-up, which means that the 
professionals possess a considerable amount of power over the decision-making. Within 
bureaucracy of knowledge, the decision-making can be both top-down or bottom-up, 
depending on how standardised the solutions are, whereas in the idea incubator the decision-
making is mixed at all levels. This can be seen at XLENT where consultants at all levels are 
encouraged to carry out the ideas they have on how to solve a problem (S2, 2016). There is 
almost no bureaucracy and when someone has an idea, the process of implementing it can be 
very fast (S2, 2016).  These differences require for different routines regarding the decision-
making. 

The degree of standardisation within the solutions differs 
Generally, the bureaucracy of knowledge provides their clients with more standardised 
solutions than the bureau of experts and idea incubator. From our analysis we can conclude 
that the way in which the firms provide their solution affects how they can standardise their 
organisational routines. Within a company that works with standardised solutions, more 
advanced internal routines, such as how to solve a problem can be developed (Sinha, 2016). 
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When working in an adhocracy, which is an idea incubator, on the other hand, the work is 
often conducted in more novel markets, or with novel technologies, which increase the 
complexity of creating organisational routines (Sinha, 2016). At XLENT, the solutions are 
more customised than standardised and they focus on having a close relation to their clients, 
which helps them understand the client's needs better (A2, 2016) and further help them find 
solutions that are more suitable for their problem (C5, 2016). 

8.3 See individual activities as enablers 
Organisational routines are in the existing literature highly connected to stability as well as 
change, and these arguments are, according to Feldman & Pentland (2003), well-established 
for good reasons. Organisational routines bring stability to an organisation as they enable the 
managers to exert control (Feldman & Pentland, 2003), and thereby map their organisation 
better. 
  
As discussed in the contextual literature review, organisational routines investigated in the 
previous literature get distinguished from habits and skills as those are performed by single 
individuals, and not by multiple individuals as the routines. However, analysis of the gathered 
empirics in this research shows that the interdependent actions making up the organisational 
routines are the activities the top management or strategic apex should focus in improving. 
Figure 8-1 below illustrates the linkage between organisational routines, individual activities, 
skills and habits. 
  

 
Figure 8-1. The linkage between organisational routines, individual activities, skills and 

habits. 
  
It is argued by Hodgson and Knudsen (2004) that organisational routines themselves shall be 
analysed as dualities of structure and agency, where structure refers to how organisational 
routines are defined by the top management, whereas agency meaning how it is performed by 
each of the several individuals included. It is, according to them, the interactions between 
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these factors that are necessary to analyse in order to estimate the organisational routines’ 
potentials for change within an organisation. This duality is also viewed in the individual 
activities, which is further discussed below. Individual activities are once again defined as: 
  

“The interdependent actions that make up the repetitive and recognisable pattern of an 
organisational routine and that is carried out by one single individual.” 

(Own definition, 2016, based on Feldman & Pentland, 2003, p. 95). 
  
These individual activities or actions are similarly to the organisational routines defined by 
the top management, as concluded from our analysis of the empirics; this as the top 
management set how the actions should be performed, by which individuals and at what time. 
Thus, individual activities also bear the factor of structure. From the interviews performed at 
XLENT it has been stated that the individual activities making up an organisational routine 
are defined at the same time as the organisational routine itself; and it can thereby be said that 
an organisational routine more or less is defined through its individual activities. 
  
The other factor in the duality of organisational routines, agency, is on the other hand what 
this research has investigated. Instead of investigating the organisational routine itself, this 
research has focused on the individual activities and how those are performed by the 
individuals. Empirical findings show that the organisational routines that IT consultancy 
firms mainly struggle with today fail on their involved individual activities. Although the 
literature highlights the fact that organisational routines bring stability in an organisation 
(Feldman & Pentland, 2004), this research proves that stability can also bring inefficiency to 
an organisation, as when all individuals are required to perform same tasks correctly and all 
work made in doing it all in the same way, make the organisation lag behind in its potential 
efficiency. 
  
All organisational routines are therefore dependent on their individual activities to be 
performed correctly for the organisational routines themselves to be performed correctly. 
This dependency is further identified within the organisational routines that XLENT struggles 
to improve. It is therefore legitimate to say that the organisation should focus on getting the 
individual activities done (agency) to achieve better agency for the organisational routines as 
well. The agency of organisational routines is in previous literature correlated to their 
potential for creating change within organisation, and this research has through the 
correlation of organisational routines and individual activities concluded that individual 
activities are similarly correlated to potential of change as well. 
  
Top management should therefore focus on improving the individual activities rather than the 
entire organisational routine that is relating them, and to optimise the interaction between the 
agency and structure within these individual activities, see figure 8-2. 
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Figure 8-2. Top management’s focus today and how they should direct their focus instead. 

  
 

Concluding analysis regarding managing organisational routines sustainably 

ü Top managers in an IT consultancy firm should in order to managing their organisational routines 
sustainably consider the maintenance of organisational routines, their connection to their 
organisational form, and additionally also see individual activities as enablers. 

 
ü Organisational routines differ in relation to a firm’s organisational form. The differences are mainly 

seen in the function and authority of the top managers, as well as in the general decision-making and 
standardisation of solutions. 

 
ü Top management should focus on improving the individual activities rather than the entire 

organisational routine that is relating them, and to optimise the interaction between the agency and 
structure within these individual activities. 
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Part V 
The conclusions of the 

research 
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9 CONCLUSIONS 
___________________________________________________________________________ 
  
Conclusions from the argumentation part drawn to answer the four research questions are in 
this concluding part, Part V, summarised with the intention to answer the main research 
question. These conclusions are later on operated in the chapter of managerial implications 
from a practical as well as general perspective. Thereafter the sustainability aspects of this 
research are discussed and suggestions for future work are given. 
 
In this chapter the summarised conclusions to answer the main research question - How 
could the internal efficiency within IT consultancy firms be increased - are presented. 
Initially, the main conclusions to fulfil the purpose of this research are summarised, 
thereafter the conclusions vital for general knowledge are presented in a bullet list. 
___________________________________________________________________________ 
  
Our summarised argumentations, containing an analysis of the empirical findings supported 
by existing literature, show that the efficiency within IT-consultancy firms can be increased 
by improving the low-prioritised activities. It shall be emphasised that improvement of these 
activities does not necessarily mean that they need to be prioritised higher, but rather to 
manage the common root causes for their inefficiency. Low-prioritised activities have not 
been identified in previous research and our definition for these are: 

  
“Interdependent, individual activities in repetitive and recognisable patterns that make up 
organisational routines, and that are each carried out by one single person. It is activities 

that employees tend to prioritise lower, which often results in postponement of the activity.” 
(Own definition, 2016) 

  
These low-prioritised activities were, from this research’s analysis, classified into four 
categories of activities: administrative, HR-specific, knowledge management and 
communicative. The common root causes for the inefficiency within these categories are 
insufficient structural capital, insufficient cultural support, poor communication policies and 
lack of incentives. Addressing these root causes are important in order to increase the 
efficiency. However, to maintain it by a leadership that enhance the efficiency is also of great 
importance. As leaders can be both formal and informal, and with different responsibilities, 
our conclusions are directed to the top management as well as the team managers. 
  
These leaders enhance organisational efficiency differently. The top management possesses 
the authority to firstly, make decisions on investments that may be needed in order to change 
or create new organisational routines. Secondly, adjust the organisational routines to suit the 
organisational form, and thirdly, highlight the importance of the individual activities for the 
organisational routines to run properly. For a team manager, the recommendations are instead 
that they should be role models and lead by an example, empower the employees and provide 
the employees with suitable incentives. The conclusions are summarised in figure 9-1.  
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Figure 9-1. Summary of the conclusions from the research. 

  
The conclusions vital for the general knowledge are presented in the bullet list below. 
  

• Organisational routines are defined by their individual activities. The organisational 
routines as well as the individual activities are initiated by the top management in an 
organisation. The individual activities are furthermore sustained by the individuals 
performing them as well as the team managers. 

  
• Individual activities are similarly to habits and skills performed by single individuals, 

whereas organisational routines are performed by multiple individuals. 
  

• Individual activities are defined as interdependent actions that make up the repetitive 
and recognisable pattern of an organisational routine and that is carried out by one 
single individual. 

  
• Individual activities are mainly distinguished from skills and habits as they are 

initiated by the top management and also connected to a specific organisational 
routine. Individual activities are similarly to habits an action performed by one 
individual, however the habits are acquired and imprinted instruction systems 
directing an individuals’ behaviour and growth, and that are replicated as an 
individual repeatedly follow other individuals’ behaviours. Skills on the other hand 
are also distinguished from individual activities as it is a kind of ability, not an action; 
an ability to perform something. 

 
These conclusions are in the next chapter operated through our analysed managerial 
implications presented from as well a practical as general perspective. 
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10 MANAGERIAL IMPLICATIONS 
___________________________________________________________________________ 
  
These managerial implications are developed from the conclusions presented in the previous 
chapter. The implications are presented from two viewpoints. Firstly, the practical 
implications dealing with how the low-prioritised activities can be managed in the short run 
by team managers are presented. Thereafter, the general implications, which are directed to 
top management and give recommendations on how to manage the organisational routines as 
well as their associated individual activities on a long-term perspective, are presented.  
___________________________________________________________________________ 
  
The two viewpoints of the managerial implications are based on the root causes for the 
inefficiency within the low-prioritised activities, as well as the leadership aspects. These 
derives from the second to fourth research questions, as demonstrated in figure 10-1 below.  
  

 
Figure 10-1. The two viewpoints of the managerial implications. 

  
So to clarify, the implications provide the team managers respectively top management with 
concrete actions, as well as with a short- respectively long-term perspective. 

10.1 Practical implications 
The practical implications are directed towards the team managers within IT consultancy 
firms. These provide the team managers with directions and inspiration for how the root 
causes for the inefficiency within low-prioritised activities can be managed, and thereby 
increase the efficiency within the firm. 
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Ten practical implications are summarised under the headings of the three leader actions 
presented in Chapter 7. 

Be a role model 
• Change the employees’ mindsets towards established organisational routines and 

individual activities, by practicing them properly as a leader. 
In order to sustain the benefits of a consultancy firm’s established structural capital, it 
is crucial for the leaders to lead with an example and show the employees how to 
practice the organisational routines and their associated individual activities. Leaders 
not utilising the firm’s established structural capital properly will most probably not 
foster their employees to utilise them properly either.  
 

• Support the organisational culture by acting in accordance to it. 
Leaders supporting their consultancy firm’s culture and acting in accordance to it, 
help the firm to sustain its organisational culture as well as to anchor the established 
cultural behaviours within the firm. Leaders are therefore playing crucial roles for the 
culture and the culture requires continuous attention from the leaders. 

  
• Communicate according to established communication policies. 

It is important to follow and align the consultants’ communicative actions in 
accordance to the communication policies. This alignment requires the leaders to lead 
by an example and to utilise the policies throughout their daily work. 

  
• Motivate the employees by acting as a role model. 

When leaders act as role models it enhances the motivation among the employees in 
their daily work. The leaders are furthermore, in general, more experienced, and 
hence, the employees can learn how to work efficiently by observing the leaders’ 
actions. 

Empower the employees 
• Include the employees in the continuous work of improving organisational routines 

and individual activities. 
Organisational routines and their associated individual activities constitute the 
practically operated structural capital within an IT consultancy firm. By involving the 
employees in the continuous work of improving the structural capital, the internal 
efficiency is believed to increase as the likelihood for the structural capital to be 
appropriate for the firm similarly increases. Improvements are more likely to be 
identified by the employees operating them daily as they possess the best experiences 
and insights in how they are operated. 
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• Trust the employees to give their insights on the organisational culture. 
To support the execution of certain individual activities, it is vital that there is trust in 
the employees’ insights and thoughts concerning these activities. Trust empowers the 
employees to sustain the established cultural support, and to dare to actively adjust 
their actions in accordance to what the individual activities and the organisation’s 
routines require. 

  
• Adjust operated communication policies incrementally to the employees’ inputs. 

As communication is operated by all consultants, rather through their daily work, than 
in certain communication activities, the employees are substantial for this root cause 
of lacking communication policies to be handled. It is therefore essential that the 
employees’ needs and inputs concerning the communication policies are valued and 
that they are justified accordingly. 

Provide the employees with suitable incentives 
• Use incentives as a mean to encourage the employees to participate in the 

development of organisational routines and activities. 
By initiating suitable incentives for the employee, it is believed that the structural 
capital more likely will be aligned to the firm’s needs, and therefore also be used 
more regularly to enhance the organisation’s overall efficiency. These can be used to 
encourage the employees to be active in developing the consultancy firm’s 
organisational routines and individual activities by for instance listening to their 
insights and thoughts reasoning around the firm’s structural capital. 

  
• Reward the employees for initiatives on how to improve the organisational culture. 

To trust and include the employees in improvement work make up one out of multiple 
incentives potential to motivate the employees to actively work in improving the 
organisational culture. Other incentives are financial rewards, personal development, 
recognition as well as the achievement itself. 

  
• Show appreciation to the employees and motivate them to sustain desired behaviours. 

In order to sustain the desired behaviour, it is vital for the leader to show appreciation 
and let the employees know how valuable their behaviours are. Appreciation itself can 
be an incentive for some individuals, whereas for others additional incentives are 
needed in order to increase the motivation. This can for instance be to empower the 
individual with responsibility in order for them to grow further. 
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10.2 General implications 
The general implications are directed towards strategic apex, i.e. top management within 
KIBS firms and intend to provide the top management with directions on how to improve and 
sustain organisational routines and their associated individual activities.  
  
Five general implications are summarised under the headings of the three leadership actions 
presented in Chapter 8.  

Create sustainable organisational routines 
• Include the employees in the development of new organisational routines. 

It may be seen as a loss of profit on a short-term perspective to include the employees 
in the development of new organisational routines. This as the employees then would 
have to spend their time on internal work, which not provide the firm with a short-
term profit as external work does. However, as mentioned in a previous practical 
implication, in order for organisational routines to be sustainable, the individuals that 
intend to operate the routines should be included in the development of the routines as 
they possess valuable knowledge in how the individual activities within the routine 
can be performed efficiently, and about which activities that provide the highest value 
for the routine. 

  
• Value and utilise the employees’ suggestions on improvements regarding 

organisational routines. 
As mentioned above, the individuals performing the organisational routines often 
possess valuable knowledge on how the routine could be improved. It is vital to grasp 
the received feedback regarding the performance of the routine, as routines not 
improved after received feedback risk to lead to inertia. By valuing and utilising the 
employees’ suggestions for improvements, the organisational routines can be 
improved in a way of helping the organisation to adapt according to its needs. 

Adjust the organisational routines in relation to the organisational form 
• Adjust the firm’s organisational routines in accordance to the organisational form. 

Within KIBS there are three main organisational forms: Bureau of Experts, 
Bureaucracy of Knowledge, and Idea Incubator. These hold several differences, such 
as how much authority the top management possesses and what role the top 
management has, the flow of the decision-making, as well as the degree of 
standardisation in the solutions. Due to the differences in organisational forms, the 
organisational routines are structured and managed differently. Therefore, the top 
management should adjust their firm’s organisational routines in accordance to their 
organisational form. 
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See the individual activities as enablers 
• Direct the managerial focus for organisational routines more towards their individual 

activities. 
Take advantage from the fact that organisational routines are built on their individual 
activities, and that the individual activities therefore are constructed similarly - on the 
interaction between structure and agency. By focusing on the individual activities 
rather than the organisational routine as a whole, the issue for the organisation will be 
narrowed down to smaller issues better connected to the individuals performing them. 

  
• Initialise a company policy for individual activities. 

Individual activities are, according to the literature, controlled through the defined 
organisational routines, initialised by the top management. In order for the focus 
towards individual activities to work properly, it is crucial to state or initialise a policy 
or statements for each of the individual activities. By doing so these individual 
activities can more easily be maintained. 
 

The managerial implications presented in this chapter can furthermore serve as a mean to 
improve the sustainability within the IT consultancy firm, which is discussed further in the 
next chapter.  
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11 SUSTAINABILITY 
___________________________________________________________________________ 
  
This sustainability chapter discusses how the findings of the research, such as the managerial 
implications presented above, can impact the consultant’s as well as the firm’s sustainability. 
Thereafter the sustainability of the findings themselves are discussed.  
___________________________________________________________________________ 
  
The first aspect of sustainability being discussed is how our findings can impact, and 
contribute to increased sustainability for the consultants as well as the firm. This is discussed 
from the perspectives of social and financial sustainability. The second aspect being 
discussed is the sustainability of our findings.  

11.1 The findings impact on the consultant’s and the firm’s sustainability 
Generally, sustainability can be discussed from three perspectives, the social, financial and 
the environmental. When discussing sustainability within an IT consultancy firm, it often 
regards either the consultants’, or the firm’s sustainability, which naturally also are 
interrelated. Our reflections regarding how our findings can contribute to sustainability will 
deal with the consultants’ sustainability from a social perspective, and the firms’ 
sustainability from a financial perspective.  

The consultant’s sustainability from a social perspective 
When looking at sustainability within a firm, from a social perspective, it mainly concerns the 
employee's health and welfare. As the IT consultancy industry requires the employees to 
manage multiple tasks; sometimes within multiple projects at the same time, and deal with 
pressure about time and quality, the work of a consultant can be both demanding and 
stressful. Furthermore, since the client almost always is prioritised first, it can be rather 
stressful to find time for the internal activities, such as competence sharing or documentation 
of knowledge after a finished project.  
  
We believe that our recommendations can serve as a support for the leaders in an 
organisation to foster the employees’ sustainability. Firstly, by managing the root causes, the 
way of working will become more sustainable. Thereafter, by having a supporting leadership 
that is build on role models, empowerment and that provides incentives, the leaders have the 
opportunity to create a working environment that encourage the consultants to work 
sustainably. 
  
Furthermore, the work itself is often rather flexible, which can be interpreted in different 
ways. For some it may mean to quit earlier, but for others it can mean work from home until 
late in the evenings. The fact that the employees are given the opportunity to self-organise 
their work is seen as beneficial, however, in order to the employees to not feel overwhelmed 
it is vital that the organisational culture is supportive and that the leaders build their 
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leadership on empowerment, trust and coaching. Furthermore, by being a role model and lead 
with an example the leaders can show the employees how to interpret this flexibility.  

The firm’s sustainability from a financial perspective 
When looking at sustainability within a firm, from a financial perspective, it mainly concerns 
their finances, growth, etcetera. Furthermore, from the firm’s perspective sustainability is 
about sustaining the gained knowledge within the firm. Many firms face the challenge to find 
the right competences, but also to keep them within the firm and a high turnover of 
employees is nothing unusual in the IT consulting industry. To keep the employees within the 
firm is a lot about making sure that they are comfortable in the working environment and that 
they are given opportunities to work towards achieving their individual goals. These aspects 
are included in the social perspective of sustainability. 
  
However, it is inevitable that some employees do quit to join another firm, or work for a 
client. In those cases, it is important to sustain the gained knowledge within the firm, which 
for instance can be achieved by documentation and knowledge sharing. Furthermore, if the 
firm is too dependent on a particular individual, there is a risk that valuable and important 
knowledge goes lost if that individual decides to leave. This is rather common in smaller, 
particularly knowledge-intensive organisations. In order to mitigate the risk, it is vital that the 
individual dependency is reduced by activities such as continuous knowledge and 
competence sharing, which can be encouraged by for instance incentives.  
  
Furthermore, for a firm’s sustainability, continuous competence development and networking 
are two important activities. Competence development is important as the industry is fast 
developing and it is important to stay updated on new technologies. Networking is vital as a 
contact may be a potential client or employee. Both of these can be encouraged by the three 
leadership actions, mentioned in Chapter 7. By being a role model the leaders can lead the 
way for how to share competences, and inspire networking. By empowering the employees, 
the leaders encourage their employees to participate in the sharing of knowledge and showing 
them that their networking is trusted and valued. And finally, by the use of incentive, the 
leaders can find additional ways to encourage the employees to participate in competence 
sharing and networking. Thereby, by encouraging the employees to participate in competence 
activities and to continuously network outside of the firm, the firm’s sustainability can be 
improved. 
 
In this section we discussed how our findings can contribute to improved sustainability for 
the IT consultancy firm and its consultants. In the next section the sustainability of the 
findings themselves will be discussed.  
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11.2 Sustainability of our findings 
This research’s methodology with a substantial pre-study increases the sustainability of our 
findings distinctly as a thorough work has been made to positioning our research where we 
identified the greatest potential for improvement. Additionally, the empirical data were 
gathered iteratively as the research work progressed, which also enhance the long-term 
sustainability of the research. 
 
Specific for the IT consultancy industry is also its steady evolvement in comparison to other 
industries which might impact the sustainability of our findings negatively. But it should be 
added that the empirics for this research are gathered from a company with an organisational 
form constituting of two configurations seen as modern and well-established; therefore, the 
probability for this research to be valid and reliable also in the long run is higher than if a 
less-modern firm would have been investigated. 
 
To link back to the Quality of Research discussed in Chapter 2, this research anticipates to 
sustain its quality for in about 5-10 years, and to inspire for a couple of years more after that. 
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12 SUGGESTIONS FOR FUTURE WORK 
___________________________________________________________________________ 
  
For this research’s contribution to evolve and to enable other academics to investigate 
individual activities in the context of KIBS further, this chapter summarises our suggestions 
for future studies. The suggestions derive from our findings and are presented within the 
contexts of KIBS and IT consulting. 
___________________________________________________________________________ 
  
The literature concerning organisational routines mainly deals with organisations in general, 
academic research of organisational routines applied at KIBS is still scarce. Thus, there is still 
much research to be made in this liaison. This research revealed the major categories of low-
prioritised activities, however, these categories could be firmly established through further 
investigation, for instance in other contexts or at different levels. 
  
Similarly, the common root causes identified in this research could get deeper narrowed 
down to see new patterns, in order to build strategies particularly directed to a specific 
common root cause. In that way, the common root causes could be better addressed than they 
are in our managerial implications, as the new solutions then would be customised for that 
particular common root cause. 
  
Another aspect, out of the scope of this research, is the comparison of how small and large IT 
consultancy firms deviate from each other in the regards of prioritisation and postponement 
of individual activities needed to be performed. Similar comparisons would also be 
interesting in the aspects of global IT consultancy firms versus domestic ones. Furthermore, 
quantitative studies of this research’s managerial implications would be worthwhile. 
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Appendix 1 

Structure of the pre-study interviews at XLENT 

Time: 60 minutes 
Purpose: Get to know XLENT and their employees better. 

1. Tell us about yourself and your role at XLENT 
a.  Name 
b.  Role at XLENT 
c.  How long have you been working at XLENT? 
d.  Why did you choose to start working at XLENT? 
e.  Did your view of XLENT correspond to the view you have today? 

2. Which are the strengths of XLENT? 
a.  Internally? 
b.  Externally towards clients? 
c.  Externally towards the industry and competitors? 

3. Which are the weaknesses of XLENT? 
a.  Internally? 
b.  Externally towards clients? 
c.  Externally towards the industry and competitors? 

4. Have you identified any problematic processes? 
a.  Internally? 
b.  Externally towards clients? 
c.  Externally towards the industry and competitors? 

5. Open discussion if there is time left 
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Appendix 2 

Structure of the workshops with focus groups performed at XLENT 

WS1 with XLENT Business Integration (XLENT) 

22nd of April 2016 
  
Time: 2 hours 

Agenda 
Introduction - who we are and what we are doing here at XLENT 
Task 1: Low-prioritised routines - what are the root causes? 
Task 2: Low-prioritised routines in relation to XLENT’s adhocracy 
  
Master thesis about internal routines 
  
Our current status 
  
Demonstrate Slide 1. Description for how our research has evolved by the time of these workshops, see 
underneath this table. 
  
Demonstrate Slide 2. Categories for low-prioritised routines, see underneath this table. 
  
Task: What are the root causes for the low priority? 
We intend to use the 5-Why-method. 
Plan: 
We will present the categories, one by one. 
You will be given five minutes to reflect for yourself, then you suppose to present your thought in front 
of the group and thereafter we will have a discussion all together. 
  
1. Complex routines 
Routines including several individuals, parallel activities or systems. For instance, time reporting and 
expense declaration. 
  
2. Unstimulating routines 
Routines considered to be unstimulating. For instance, taking notes in meetings or updating one’s 
competences. 
  
3. Unidentified routines 
Routines performed automatically by the individual. For instance, how to prioritise your different tasks. 
  
4. Routines lacking in structure 
Routines do not have a clear structure or standard. For instance, documenting knowledge or experiences. 
  
5. Routines poor connected to its contribution 
Routines lacking in its connection for how the individuals’ execution of the routine will contribute to a 
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project or organisation as a whole. 
  
Task 2: How do the low-prioritised routines at XLENT affect the overall efficiency? 
Do you think that any of the categories affects XLENT’s efficiency more than others? 
Does the top management discuss individual versus organisational efficiency? 
Do you have any ideas for how you would like to improve the efficiency at XLENT? 
  

  

 
Slide 1. Description for how our research had evolved by the time of the workshops. 
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Slide 2. Categories for low-prioritised routines. 

 

WS2 with XLENT IT Consulting (ITC) 

11th of May 2016 
  
Time: 2 hours 

Agenda 
Introduction - who we are and what we are doing here at XLENT 
Workshop about 10 organisational routines 
  
Master thesis about internal routines 
  
10 organisational routines 
1.Time reporting 
2.Expense declaration 
3.Updating competences in the system 
4.Knowledge and experience sharing 
5.Activities and competence development 
6.Occupancy planning 
7.Mail communication 
8.Recruitment 
9.Prioritisation of tasks 
10.Feedback 
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1. Time reporting 
Activity when the individual consultants report their time to the time reporting system. 
How often do you report your time? 
Are you aware of the consequences for if you do not report it in time? 
If yes - do you ignore this fact? 
Would you like an improvement within this activity? 
  
2. Expense declaration 
Activity where you as a consultant has paid on behold for XLENT, such as travel expenses or invoices. 
How often do you pay on behold of XLENT? 
How much time does it take before you declare your expenses? 
Is expense declaration a low-prioritised routine for you? 
If yes, why? 
Would you like an improvement within this activity? 
  
3. Updating one’s competences 
Activity where you after a finished project or at the time you have gained new experiences, update your 
competences in the common CV database. 
Do you usually update your competences in the database after finished projects or at the time you have 
gained new experiences? 
Is this a low-prioritised routine for you? 
If yes, why? 
Are you aware of the consequences for if you do not update your competences in time? 
If yes, do you ignore this fact? 
Would you like improvements within this activity? 
  
4. Knowledge and experience sharing 
Activity where you document knowledge or experiences that others at XLENT can take part of and that 
for instance can be project documentation, new technologies, business opportunities etc. 
How do you share your knowledge or experiences with others at XLENT? 
Do you find knowledge sharing as a low-prioritised routine? 
If yes, why? 
Would you like improvements within this activity? 
  
5. Arranging competence sharing activities 
Activities where you aim to invite your colleagues to share your experiences from your work. 
How often do you arrange competence sharing activities? 
Do you find competence sharing activities as a low-prioritised routine? 
If yes, why? 
Would you like any improvements within this activity? 
  
6. Occupancy planning 
Activity where each consultant’s time gets distributed for assigned projects. 
Can you as a consultant affect your personal occupancy? 
How is your insight in your personal occupancy planning? 
Would you like any improvements within this activity? 
  
7. E-mail conversation 
Activities related to email communication such as communication to client/supplier, scheduling meetings, 
internal planning of projects or other kind of administrative/organising activities made through email. 
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Approximately how many emails do you receive every day? How many of these do you consider to be 
communicated through email? 
Do you find email conversations to be a low-prioritised routine? 
If yes, why? 
Are you aware of the consequences for if you not reply to your emails in time? 
If yes, do you ignore this fact? 
Would you like any improvements within this activity? 
  
8. Recruitment 
Activities related to recruitment and the introduction for new recruits. 
In what extent do you participate in the recruitment of new employees? 
Do you take any recruitment initiatives of your own? 
Do you find recruitment as a low-prioritised routine? 
If yes, why? 
Would you like any improvements within this activity? 
  
9. Prioritisation of tasks 
Activities in which you as an individual prioritises your tasks and projects. 
How do you prioritise your tasks and projects? Do you have a certain system for how to do it? 
Would you like any improvements within this activity? 
  
10. Feedback 
Activities where feedback is given or received in projects or to colleagues in order improve continuously. 
How frequently do you provide projects or other colleagues with feedback? 
Do you find to providing feedback as a low-prioritised routine? 
If yes, why? 
Are you aware of the impact made of feedback to your colleagues, or how you could capitalise gained 
experiences and knowledge after finished projects? 
If yes, do you act in accordance to that insight? 
Would you like any improvements within this activity? 
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Appendix 3 

Structure of the external interviews outside XLENT 

External interview with Claudia Manca 

27th of April, Skype 
 
Time: 1 hour 
Purpose: Gain a deeper understanding for efficiency in relation to ICT companies, and 
for her to comment our study in general. 

Part 0: Introduction to us and our work 
• Confidentiality, recording and time 
• Short presentation about us and our work, as well as the purpose of this interview. 

- Presentation of our work: The purpose of this study is to investigate how the efficiency within 
KIBS can be increased. 
- Interview purpose 

 
Part 1: About Claudia 
Short presentation about Claudia and her background. 
  
Part 2: About Claudia’s work 
Published material: We are very interested in reading and check whether your material published is of 
interest for our study. Do you have any? 
  
Previous experience: 
Research on Digital Innovation - What was your most vital findings? 
Strategic advisor to ICT companies on improving their offering, market positioning, operations and 
channel effectiveness. What was your most vital findings? 
Current research: 
Leadership roles and their convergence with organisational practices, digital innovation management and 
workplace design, to enhance organisational and individual performance across the organisation and 
quality of work. What has been your most vital findings so far? 
Can these findings be applied within KIBS-businesses or at IT-consultancy firms? 
Part 3: Final questions 
Is there anything that you would like to mention, that you think is important for our study, that we have 
not asked you? 
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External interview with Vikash Sinha 

3rd of May, Skype 
  
Time: 1 hour 
Purpose: Gain a deeper understanding for efficiency in relation to internal routines. 

Part 0: Introduction to us and our work 
Confidentiality, recording and time 
  
Short presentation about us and our work, as well as the purpose of the interview. 
Presentation of our work: The purpose of this study is to investigate how the efficiency within KIBS 
adhocracy can be increased. 
Interview purpose 
  
Part 1: About Vikash 
Short presentation about Vikash and his background. 
  
Part 2: Vikash’s work in relation to our study 
All questions are related to KIBS adhocracy, we will explain how we define it and how it is connected. 
We have seen that internal routines are given a lower priority since the external routines are chargeable. 
Is this something that you have encountered as well? Why/why not? 
Do you think that an organization's overall efficiency would be improved if important internal routines 
would be improved? 
Have you seen any routine that possess a greater impact on internal efficiency? 
Why? Do you know the root cause? 
 What have you seen regarding the connection between leadership and efficiency? For instance, what is 
the leader’s role concerning efficiency? How can leaders operate/act in order to increase the efficiency? 
  
Part 3: Final questions 
Is there anything that you would like to mention, that you think is important for our study, that we have 
not asked you? 
Do you have any suggestions on other people that might be interesting for our study? 
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External interview with Isaac Lemus Aguilar 

9th of May, Skype 
  
Time: 1 hour 
Purpose: Gain a deeper understanding for efficiency within KIBS and investigate how 
Isaacs findings can be of interest for our study. 

Part 0: Introduction of us and our work 
Confidentiality, recording and time 
Short presentation about us and our work, as well as the purpose of the interview. Presentation of our 
work: The purpose of this study is to investigate how the efficiency within KIBS can be increased. 
Interview purpose 
  
Part 1: About Isaac 
Short presentation of Isaac and his background 
  
Part 2: About Isaac’s work 
Research interests 

• Service innovation. 
• Innovation management. 
• Knowledge management. 
• Project management. 
• Strategy and entrepreneurship. 

 
Current research 

Service Innovation Models 
  
Part 3: Our work 
Our work deals with how the internal routines by the individuals in a knowledge-intensive business 
impact the overall organisation efficiency, and how a leader could act/operate to increase the overall 
efficiency based on this. 
Based on your interest in researching knowledge management and your overall working experiences, we 
believe you could reason around these upcoming questions. 
Please tell us about your research in knowledge management 
Which were you most important findings? And did you have any findings regarding leadership and 
efficiency in these settings? 
Did you see any differences in how the leadership should be to improve individual vs. organisational 
performance and efficiency? 
In our study we have identified internal individual routines that are seen problematic (complex, lack in 
structure, hard to remember to do etc.) and impact the overall organisation’s efficiency negatively. The 
most frequent routines identified were time reporting, invoicing with individual purchase/travel claims, 
knowledge sharing, project starts, human resource planning, unnecessary emailing. When thinking about 
these, we would like you to answer the following questions. 
Why do you think each of these routines are problematic? 
Based on what we earlier discussed - what do you think a team leader in a knowledge-intensive business 
could do in order to increase the efficiency in each of these routines - and thereby also favour the whole 
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organisation’s efficiency? 
Part 4: Final questions 
Is there anything that you would like to mention, that you think is important for our study, that we have 
not asked you? 
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Appendix 4 

Analysis of the pre-study 
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Appendix 5 

Summary of low-prioritised activities within IT consultancy firms 

Administrative Time report submission 
Expense declaration 
Updating individual competences 

HR-specific Formal introduction of new recruits 
Follow up on potential recruits 
Participation in occupancy planning 
Feedback consultant to consultant 

Knowledge management Managing projects and documentation 
Knowledge sharing 

Communicative Informing internally 
Communicating with colleagues at clients’ sites 
E-mail communication 
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Appendix 6 

Fault tree analyses 
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